Nanorod-Based Vertical GaN-on-GaN Schottky Barrier Diodes

Fabricated by Top-Down Approach

(トップダウン的手法により作製したナノロッド縦型GaN-on-GaNショットキー

バリアダイオード)

.

LIAO Yaqiang 廖 亚强 **Doctoral Dissertation**

Nanorod-Based Vertical GaN-on-GaN Schottky Barrier Diodes Fabricated by Top-Down Approach

A DISSERTATION SUBMITTED TO DEPARTMENT OF ELECTRONICS GRADUATION SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING NAGOYA UNIVERSITY FOR THE DEGREE OF DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

> LIAO Yaqiang 06, 2022

Abstract

In this day and age, the concerns on reduction of power dissipation in power conversion systems become significantly urgent towards the sustainable development of society. Silicon (Si)-based power devices, as the essential components in power conversion system, have been widely developed and become indispensable parts in our modern life. Since Sibased power devices have experienced extensive research and sophisticated development for a long-term time, a further improvement of device performance is severely hindered by physical limitations of Si-based materials.

Gallium nitride (GaN) has already become a prevailing candidate for high-performance power electronics owing to its excellent material properties including a wide bandgap, a high critical electric field, a high electron saturation velocity and high temperature endurance. Over the last two decades, lateral GaN/AlGaN heterojunction-based high electron mobility transistors (HEMTs) have witnessed rapid progress with recent largevolume commercialization in a variety of applications such as power supply and fast charger. Meanwhile, as free-standing GaN substrates with a low threading dislocation density (< 10^{6} /cm²) become more widely available, vertical GaN-on-GaN power devices are attracting widespread attention because of their great potentials in achieving some desirable device performances such as high-power handling capability, improved device reliability, and more efficient thermal dissipation and management over their lateral counterparts.

As an elementary building block in GaN electronics, GaN-Schottky barrier diodes (SBDs) have been extensively studied owing to their low turn-on voltage (V_{ON}) and rapid

switching speed. However, the device performance is typically hindered by a high reverse leakage current and premature breakdown. To overcome these shortcomings, a substantial amount of research for high-voltage GaN-SBDs has been devoted to the development of edge termination techniques such as field plate, junction barrier Schottky diode, trench MOS barrier Schottky diode, and others. Nanorod/nanowire (NR/NW) and Fin structures have enabled the implementation of novel GaN device concepts such as enhancementmode MOSFETs, FinFETs, and super-junction structure. Furthermore, it is also interesting to note GaN NR-based SBDs whether they could serve as an alternative to high-voltage SBD, because nanostructures can readily make the most of the Reduced Surface Field (RESURF) effect.

In this dissertation, the author studies on NR-based vertical GaN-on-GaN SBDs fabricated by top-down approach. In Chapter 1, the author describes the background, as well as the outstanding issues, and the motivation of this study.

In Chapter 2, the author discusses the feasible methods to fabricate GaN nanostructures and an etching-based top-down approach is regarded as a suitable way for the subsequent fabrication. Moreover, relevant process/characterization facilities, which would be frequently utilized throughout this study, are briefly introduced.

In Chapter 3, by Silvaco TCAD simulations, the author indicates GaN NR/NW-based structures could benefit from the dielectric RESURF effect and be regarded as an alternative for high-voltage SBDs. Furthermore, the practice fabrication of NR (mesa)-SBDs was proceeded by top-down approach. The dielectric RESURF effect on NRSBDs is demonstrated, which corresponds with the simulation results.

However, non-ideal carrier transportation at the Schottky interface was confirmed in the fabricated SBDs, as a result of the adverse effect from CF4/O₂-based etch-back process. To solve this problem, the optimization, which is based on low-damage etch with a fairly low bias voltage and post annealing process, was carried out for NRSBDs. The recovered device performance proved the effectiveness of this optimization.

In Chapter 4, the author introduces the optimized dry- as well as wet-etching process, and the vertical NRs with high aspect ratio and distinct non-polar sidewall can be obtained by following the optimizations. Furthermore, a more reliable and feasible process flow for NRSBDs fabrication is proposed. The NRSBDs fabricated by new process flow feature improved and competitive device performance. In addition, the evaluation for Schottky barrier heights (SBH) of NRSBDs, and the importance of wet-etching process were systematically studied by both static and dynamic characteristics.

In Chapter 5, the author summarizes this study and shows some future perspectives on GaN nanostructure-based devices.

Table of Contents

Abstracti
Chapter 1 Background 1
1.1 Introduction to power Electronics
1.2 Wide bandgap semiconductors5
1.3 Gallium Nitride9
1.4 Motivation and objective27
Chapter 2 Fabrication of nanostructure and related process techniques
2.1 Introduction
2.2 Selection of the fabrication approach of GaN nanorod
2.3 Process techniques
2.4 Characterization techniques57
Chapter 3 Dielectric Reduced Surface Field Effect (RESURF) on Vertical GaN-on-
GaN Nanorod Schottky Barrier Diodes (SBDs)
3.1 Introduction
3.2 Dielectric RESURF Effect on NRSBDs
3.3 Fabrication of vertical GaN-on-GaN NRSBDs
3.4 Consideration and optimization for device fabrication75
3.5 Summary
Chapter 4 Improved Device Performance of Vertical GaN-on-GaN NRSBDs with
Etching Optimizations
4.1 Introduction
4.2 Optimization of Dry-etching Process
4.3 Optimization of Wet-etching Process
4.4 Fabrication of NRSBDs with optimized process flow
4.5 Characteristics of the NRSBDs with optimizations
4.6 Summary 110
Chapter 5 Conclusions
5.1 Summary
5.2 Contributions

5.3 Future perspectives	120
Publications in PhD Course	125
Acknowledgement	128

Chapter 1 Background

- **1.1** Introduction to power Electronics
- **1.2** Wide bandgap semiconductor
- **1.3** Gallium Nitride
- **1.4** Motivation and Objective

References

1.1 Introduction to power Electronics

For the past several decades, due to the fast expansion of modern civilization, human existence and industry are becoming more reliant on efficient energy consumption. Many clean energy resources, such as wind power, solar power, nuclear power, and others, have been widely investigated and developed by a considerable amount of effort from experts in many fields. As a result, the requirements for high-efficiency electrical power conversion are becoming more significant, and the rehabilitation of power systems is becoming increasingly necessary and challenging. Power electronics, as the fundamental part in power conversion system, have been extensively developed in our life including industry applications and consumer applications, as shown in **Fig. 1.1**.



Figure 1.1: Various power electronics applications [1].

Power semiconductor devices, such as diodes, transistors, and others, are the basic components of power electronics and attract tremendous attention in modern semiconductor industry. Meanwhile, the market for power devices is sharply expanding in recent years. According to the data from Yole [2] (**Fig. 1.2**), with a compound annual growth rate (CAGR) of 6.9 %, the worldwide market for power electronics is contemplated to rise from its current 2020 valuation of \$17.5 billion to over \$26.2 billion by 2026.

2020-2026 global power electronics device market share - Discrete vs. module



Figure 1.2: Global market of power devices in near future.

Nowadays, a vast majority of power devices are fabricated using silicon (Si), as a result of several advantages including simple accessibility, low cost and high quality of largesize bulk Si wafer, sophisticated fabrication technologies and so on. Furthermore, in the past decades, the considerable efforts were devoted to developing Si-related technologies in fields of material science, semiconductor device physics, integrated circuit and so on. However, with the exponentially increasing command of high-efficiency power conversion for sustainable development, Si-based power electronics has been matured and hindered by the limitation of material properties of Si.

1.2 Wide bandgap semiconductors

Compared with Si, the representative wide bandgap (WBG) semiconductors, like Silicon Carbide (SiC), Gallium Nitride (GaN), Gallium Oxide (Ga₂O₃), diamond, etc., are regarded as promising candidates for future electronics, due to the excellent material properties including wide bandgap, high critical electric field strength, high electron saturation velocity, superior chemical stability etc. Table 1 lists several key material properties at 300 K for Si, 4H – SiC, and GaN.

	Si	SiC	GaN
Bandgap (eV)	1.11	3.2	3.4
Critical electric field (MV/cm)	0.3	2.6-2.8	~3
Electron mobility (cm ² /V·s)	1350	300-900	2000
Thermal conductivity (W/cm·K)	1.5	3.5	2.0
Electron saturation velocity ($\times 10^7$ cm/s)	1.0	2.2	2.7

Table 1: Material properties of Si, 4H-SiC and GaN (at 300K).

Furthermore, by using a model of one-sided abrupt junction, the reason why a WBG semiconductor-based power device enables an enhanced breakdown voltage (BV) and a reduced specific on-resistance ($R_{on,sp}$) simultaneously compared with its Si-based counterpart can be well explained. In this model, the full depletion is taken into account in

the n-side of the abrupt junction with a net impurity concentration of N_D . As a given reverse voltage is applied, **Figure 1.3** delineates the distribution of electric field along the junction distance (W_D) in both Si and WBG semiconductor one-sided abrupt junctions. Furthermore, owing to sustaining the same reverse voltage, the triangle area of two one-sided abrupt junctions enclosed by slope of electric field is equal. Furthermore, to take the typical WBG material like SiC or GaN as an example, the material features an approximate critical electric field (E_{cr}) around 3.0 MV/cm, approximately tenfold larger than that of Si. Thus, a WBG semiconductor-based junction could enable a tenfold compressed drift region, along with a hundredfold higher impurity density, resulting in a largely reduced on-resistance.



Figure 1.3:

In a one-sided abrupt junction, the difference of distribution of electric field between a WBG semiconductor and Si at a given reverse voltage.

Distance from device

Moreover, the discussion above could be well explained by following equations:

$$R_{on.sp} = \left(\frac{W_D}{q \cdot \mu_n \cdot N_D}\right) \quad (1.1)$$
$$W_D = \frac{2BV}{E_{Cr}} \quad (1.2)$$
$$N_D = \frac{\varepsilon_S \cdot E_{Cr}^2}{2q \cdot BV} \quad (1.3)$$

where q is the electronic charge, μ_n is the electron mobility, and ε_s is the permittivity of semiconductor. Commonly, the figure of merits (FoMs), contain some important parameters, are usually used to evaluate device performance or procedure. Baliga's FoM (BFoM) [3], which was defined by Dr. B. Jayant Baliga (a pioneer in field of power electronics), is frequently used as an indicator to compare the performance of power device. By combining the equations above, the relationship between $R_{on,sp}$ and BV can be derived as follow:

$$R_{on,sp} = \frac{4BV^2}{\varepsilon_S \cdot \mu_n \cdot E_{Cr}^3} \quad (1.4)$$

In this equation (1.4), $\varepsilon_s \mu_n E_{cr}^3$ is so-called BFoM, tightly related to material properties. Furthermore, according to parameters listed in Table. 1, the limitations of Si-, 4H – SiC-, and GaN-based unipolar devices could be clearly understood.

Researches on SiC have been well investigated over many years. The sophisticated technologies, including epitaxial wafer with high quality [4, 5] and large size, feasible and stable process [6], promote a rapid development and a successful commercialization for SiC. As to the history of industry SiC-based power devices, Infineon and Cree

commercialized SiC Schottky barrier diodes (SBDs) in 2001 and 2002, respectively. In 2011, SiC power MOSFETs were debuted [7] by Cree, and other companies successively introduced their products of SiC power MOSFETs since that time. Until now, SiC has become to a very competitive material and showing a huge potential for future power electronics market, as shown in **Fig. 1.4** [8].



Figure 1.4: Perspective of market for SiC power devices [8].

1.3 Gallium Nitride

1.3.1 Brief history for optoelectronics

Before 1986, researches on GaN seemed to be obstructed and advanced quite slow. In 1986, Amano et al. demonstrated that the GaN film with high quality was successfully grown on a sapphire substrate by using low-temperature buffer layer of AlN [9]. Subsequently, Amano et al. also realized the p-type conduction in p-GaN by low-energy electron beam irradiation and device fabrication of blue/UV LED [10]. Several years later, in 1994, InGaN/AlGaN double-heterostructure blue LEDs with high brightness was demonstrated by Nakamura et al. [11]. After that, GaN and GaN-based optoelectronic devices started to attract tremendous attention in a large scale and become an indispensable material at present. As a result, it was found that the energy utilization of lighting nowadays has been largely decreased with universal utilization of LEDs. Toward a sustainable development of society, it is believed that GaN-based optoelectronics will continuously play an important role. For instance, mico-LEDs are regarded as a pioneer for the next generation of display, due to high power-efficiency [12].

1.3.2 GaN-on-Si epitaxial growth

In 1993, Watanabe et al. presented the investigation about successful epitaxial growth of single crystal GaN on a Si (111) substrate [13]. The stress originated from lattice mismatch between Si and GaN could be relaxed using an AlGaN/AlN-based intermediate buffer layer [14-16]. The development of epitaxial growth on GaN-on-Si technology largely promotes the development of lateral GaN devices, and the cost is dramatically reduced because of a dominated price advantage for large-size Si wafer, compared with other substrates. However, it does not seem to readily reduce the relatively high dislocation density (typically > 10^8 /cm²) from the GaN-on-Si epitaxy. And a relatively high dislocation density generally carries some adverse effects for device performance, like current collapse, premature breakdown, etc. [17-20].

1.3.3 Lateral GaN-on-Si power device

Owing to the existence of high threading dislocation density for GaN-on-Si epitaxial growth, the researches about vertical GaN-on-Si power devices are not be discussed in detail. Even though some improvements have been achieved [21-27], an effective way to avoid the dislocations for vertical GaN-on-Si devices is still highly expected.

Alternatively, as the most notable lateral GaN power device, high electron mobility transistors (HEMTs), which is based on AlGaN/GaN heterojunction, have been well

developed in the past years [28-38]. Basically, when a thin AlGaN film layer is grown on the Ga-polar unintentional doped GaN (UID-GaN), as a result of piezoelectric and spontaneous polarization effect [39], a two-dimensional electron gas (2DEG) can be generated at the heterointerface (on the top of UID-GaN), as shown in **Fig. 1.5 (a)**. **Figure 1.5 (b)** depicts the corresponding energy band diagram of the GaN/AlGaN heterojunction. The generated 2DEG can deliver a high carrier concentration, along with a high electron velocity simultaneously, leading the HEMTs to achieve an improved device performance like lower *R*_{on}, compared with Si-based power devices. Apparently, the HEMT in the figure works as a depletion-mode (D-mode) transistor. Its normally ON characteristics are not desired because safe operation in the power conversion system is significant.



Figure 1.5: (a) The schematic structure and (b) band diagram of a typical AlGaN/GaN based-HEMT.

Over the past couple of decades, there has been a great deal of effort focusing on realization of enhancement mode HEMT (E-mode, normally OFF operation). There are two major approaches in which AlGaN/GaN heterojunction-based devices can be made to operate normally OFF. The first approach is considered from the aspect of circuit. By using a cascode structure [40], a D-mode GaN HEMT with high voltage can be matched with an E-mode Si MOSFET with low voltage to achieve normally OFF operation for GaN/AlGaN HEMT, as shown in **Fig. 1.6**. The distinct merit of this configuration is the facile gate control of high-voltage HEMT which is similar to the gate control of low-voltage Si-MOSFET.



Figure 1.6: Cascode configuration of "HV D-mode HEMT + LV Si-MOSFET" [28].

To improve the slew rate, which is tightly related with elimination of ringing noise and safe operation, the individual gate control for the GaN HEMT is urgently desired. Thus, the second approach is mainly considered from the aspect of device fabrication. By lots of effort, two fabrication techniques have been successfully developed. One of methods is to grow an additional p-type GaN film layer on the AlGaN thin layer, so there is an inserted p-GaN between the gate metal and AlGaN after gate process. The negative charge in the p-GaN may effectively deplete the 2DEG in case the doping level and the thickness of p-GaN have been be well designed [41]. As a typical example, the gate injection transistor (GIT, Fig. 1.7(a)), proposed by Uemoto et al. [42], realized a normally OFF operation by employing hole injection from p-AlGaN gate. However, it is found the current collapse is still severe in GIT after applying a high reverse voltage on the drain. To solve this kind of degradation of dynamic performance in GIT, Kaneko et al. further developed a hybriddrain-embedded GIT (HD-GIT) to suppress current degradation by adding another p-GaN to connect with drain electrode, as shown in Fig. 1.7 (b) [43]. The injected holes from this additional p-GaN near the drain region could effectively compensate trapped electrons under off-state, resulting a recovered dynamic device performance [44]. Also, towards the stable manufacture, some of new attempts were also utilized to develop p-GaN based Emode HEMTs like regrowth techniques [45].



Figure 1.7: Schematic structure of (a) conventional GIT and (b) HD-GIT.

Another realization of normal-off power GaN transistor from the aspect of fabrication is called metal insulator semiconductor (MIS)-gate HEMT, as shown in **Fig. 1.8** [46]. The thin AlGaN barrier layer is removed by etching process, as a result, there is no more positive charge under the gate. And an ultra-thin AlGaN layer (typically smaller than 1.5 nm) can be remained to keep the high electron mobility in the channel. Furthermore, dielectrics with high-quality need to be deposited in the recessed region to reduce the leakage current from the gate. Even though low gate leakage and large swing have been reported in MIS-HEMT [47-49], a higher interface state density may be induced at the interface between etch region and deposited dielectric [50], resulting in degraded device performance like resulting in instability of threshold voltage and inferior reliability [51]. Thus, the high-quality dielectric/appropriate etching process is highly required, it is

reported that the SiN deposited by low pressure chemical vapor deposition (LPCVD) is a good choice as dielectric for MIS-HEMT [52,53].



Figure 1.8: Schematic structure of a typical MIS-HEMT.

1.3.4 GaN-on-GaN epitaxial growth

In the past decades, the researches on how to successfully grow a thick GaN bulk have been extensively carried out. Nowadays, several techniques were successfully developed for GaN bulk crystal growth, including HVPE, Ammonothermal [54], and Na flux method [55]. At the initial stage, the HVPE system is regarded as the most promising candidate, due to a high growth rate. The challenges were mainly focused on crack and method to reduce dislocation density. A method called void-assisted separation (VAS) was proposed to effectively reduce stress between GaN/Sapphire by Oshima et al [56]. And the GaN substrate was successfully fabricated. Furthermore, based on this method, Fujikura et al. also achieved growing the GaN crystal with large size, microdefect-free and thick layer [57]. The process flow is shown in **Fig 1.9.** With the emerged GaN substrate, the realization of vertical GaN-on-GaN devices has become more promoted. However, owing to the high price of substrate, the commercialized fabrication of GaN electronic devices is still based on epitaxial growth on foreign substrate.



Figure 1.9: Process flow of void-assisted separation method [56] in HVPE.

Chapter 1- Background

1.3.5 Vertical GaN-on-GaN power device

Most of Si- and SiC- based power devices feature a vertical geometry. With the merged conductive n-type GaN substrate with a high quality, more effort has been devoted to realizing novel vertical GaN device concepts. For a lateral GaN power device like HEMT, to achieve a higher BV, the distance between gate and drain need to be scaled up, result in the increase of device size. By contrast, for a vertical power device, the high voltage requirement could be realized by increasing the thickness of blocking layer without sacrificing device area. Furthermore, the 2DEG in lateral power HEMT flows near the interface, the electrons are likely to be captured by surface states, which will cause degraded dynamic performance like current collapse [58-60]. Also, the peak of electric field in lateral power devices is commonly close to surface, so a deliberate management of electric field is highly required [61, 62]. On the contrary, the homoepitaxy could offer a vertical structure with high-quality, and the peak electric field of vertical devices could be shifted or located inside bulk, so the device performance will not be readily affected by traps, showing a high device reliability. Moreover, the 2DEG in HEMT structure is confined in a thin layer on top side of GaN, the temperature of device may be elevated causing thermal problem. For vertical devices, the current conducted vertically, more uniform rather than the lateral counterpart, so the thermal management of vertical devices will be better.

From the next paragraph, the development of GaN-on-GaN power diodes and edge termination technologies will be briefly summarized.

17

1.3.5.1 P-I-N diodes

GaN p-i-n diodes on the GaN substrates were firstly reported in 2005 [63]. But, until 2010, Nomoto et al. just reported a high breakdown voltage (BV) over 1000 V was achieved [64]. The p-i-n diodes with avalanche BVs of 2.6 and 3.7 kV [65,66] were reported by Avogy Inc., an implantation-based edge termination technology was utilized to manage the distribution of electric field, as shown in **Fig. 1.10 (a)**.



Figure 1.10: (a) Schematic structure of the p-i-n diode with implantation-based edge termination technology [66]. (b) Photography of fabricated diodes on the wafer.

In 2015, Ohta et al. reported the p-i-n diodes with a BV of 4.7 kV by using a structure with triple drift layer, along with various doping concentration. The drift layer adjacent

with p-GaN was just doped to 10^{15} /cm³, as shown in **Fig. 1.11 (a).** The reduced electric field is attributed to the modulated flat electric field profile [67]. Furthermore, a guard-ring termination was continuously proposed to aforementioned p-i-n diodes, as shown in **Fig. 1.11 (b)**. A 200-V-enhanced *BV* of 5 kV was achieved by utilizing this edge termination technology [68].



Figure 1.11: (a) Schematic structure of the p-i-n diode with a triple drift layer. (b) Guard ring edge termination for (a).

Hu et al. reported that GaN with a high crystal quality could largely affect the device performance, a low Shockley-Read-Hall (SRH) lifetime of 12 ns can be achieved by the p-

i-n diode in **Fig 1.12**. According that, an extremely low $R_{on,sp}$ of 0.12 m Ω ·cm² was extracted, along with a *BV* over 1400 V, leading to highest BFoM of 16.5 GW/cm² [69].



Figure 1.12: Schematic structure of the p-i-n diode with a record BFoM all the time [69].

Additionally, p-n diodes with different edge termination technologies have been extensively reported, and as-reported p-n diodes could exhibit competitive device performances, even beyond the limitation of GaN unipolar device predicted by BFoM, as summarized in **Fig. 1.13** [70-72]. At the same time, by virtue of the avalanche capability which has been achieved in aforementioned p-n diodes, some fundamental properties of GaN like impact ionization coefficients were systematically investigated [73-75].



Figure 1.13: Benchmark of BV vs. Ron, sp of reported vertical GaN PNDs [71].

1.3.5.2 SBDs

Sumitomo Electric Industries firstly reported the Power SBDs with a SiN field platedbased edge termination, as shown in **Fig. 1.14**. The fabricated could deliver a high BV over than 1000 V [76]. The growth conditions were discussed in detail, a $R_{on,sp}$ of 0.71 m Ω ·cm² and a BV over 1100 V can be achieved simultaneously with the best-optimized growth condition. When a large anode size of 1.3×1.3 mm² was deposited, the new SBD delivered a high forward current of 6 A at 1.46V. And the BV was reduced to be ~ 600 V, which could be attributed to more threading dislocations under the large size anode.



Figure 1.14: Schematic structure of the SBD with a SiN field plate-based edge termination [76].

Tanaka et al. proposed a 50 A/790 V SBD with a contact size of $1.3 \times 1.3 \text{ mm}^2$ by using a wrap-around field plate, as shown **in Fig. 1.15** [77]. The results in forward conduction kept consistence with the thermionic emission (TE) theory, but the leakage current is still higher than the values calculated by a thermionic-field emission (TFE) theory.



Figure 1.15: Schematic structure of the SBD with a wrap-around SiN field platebased edge termination [77].

Cao et al. [78] reported an improved device performance by inserting an ultrathin tunneling AlGaN barrier, as shown in **Fig. 1.16.** The V_{ON} will be effectively reduced from 0.77 to 0.67 V, still along with a high BV of 700 V, showing a good trade-off between V_{on} and BV.



Figure 1.16: (a) Schematic structure of the SBD with an ion-implantation-based field plate. (b) AlGaN tunneling layer inserted SBD. [78].

Zhang et al. firstly reported GaN junction barrier Schottky (JBS) diodes by implanting Mg in n-GaN and Si in p-GaN [79], as shown in **Fig. 1.17**. For the JBS implanted by Si, a larger $R_{on,sp}$ of 7 ~ 9 m Ω ·cm² was derived, along with a *BV* of 600 V. And for the JBS implanted by Mg, the fabricated diodes exhibited a smaller $R_{on,sp}$ of 1.5-2.5 m Ω ·cm², along with a *BV* of 550 V. Unlike the SiC-based JBS, which can deliver excellent ON-/OFF-performance, more effort for GaN-based JBS including the optimization of pillar size and implantation technique is needed. Also, Li et al. reported trench-based JBS, the device

performance could be improved compared with reference SBD [80], but still need to be optimized. One of the biggest challenges is the low activation ratio for Mg-implanted GaN. The superior p-type region is crucial for JBS, which will form the lateral pn junction, moving the peak electric field from Schottky contact into bulk material under the reverse bias.



Figure 1.17: Schematic structure of JBSs: (a) JBS implanted by Mg. (b) JBS implanted by Si [79].

Trench MOS barrier Schottky (TMBS) devices was also proposed by Zhang et al, as shown in **Fig. 18** [81]. Furthermore, the influence of trench morphology on device performance of TMBS was simulated, and it was demonstrated the flat-bottom rounded vertical trench structure could be a better choice and practically fabricated [82]. In addition, it was proved the implanted field ring at the bottom corner of trench could largely suppress the leakage current. The fabricated TMBSs with optimizations could be successfully turned on and featured the improved the *BV* ranging from 400 to 700 V.



Figure 1.18: Schematic structure of TMBS with implanted field rings [81].

In addition to what we discussed above, the GaN-on-GaN SBDs with ion implantation (F/O/N/Ar)-based field plate have also been well investigated in the recent years [83-86]. **Figure 1.19** shows the schematic structure of the SBD with the field plate implanted by F ion [84]. With the negative fixed charges induced by F-based ion implantation near the device periphery, the crowding of electric field at the junction edge can be effectively alleviated, resulting in reduced reverse leakage current. The reported SBD could deliver a low *V*_{ON} of 0.85 V and a high *BV* of ~ 800 V.



Figure 1.19: Schematic structure of the SBD with the F ion implantation-based field plate [84].

Furthermore, Y. Sun et al. summarized recent progress on vertical GaN SBDs with different edge termination technologies, as shown in **Fig. 1.20** [87].



Figure 1.20: Benchmark of BV vs. Ron, sp of reported vertical GaN SBDs [87].

1.4 Motivation and objective

Except for edge termination techniques, for achieving higher breakdown voltages, Reduced Surface Field (RESURF) concept is an extensively adopted design principle in power devices [88]. The conventional wisdom drawn from a RESURF principle-based super-junction (SJ) structure would be to realize the charge balance via stacked n-pillars and p-pillars which serve as the crucial building block for reshaping the distribution of potential/electric field in drift region under reverse bias, as shown in **Fig. 1.21** [89].



Figure 1.21: Potential distribution in a conventional p-n diode and a RESURF-based p-n diodes. [89].

To achieve the excellent performances of SJ structure-based power devices, the aforementioned precise charge balance is highly required, but it is not readily realized in the actual fabrication process. Thus, as another option, the dielectric RESURF concept was proposed, the narrow p-n junction with its surrounding fringing capacitors could also modulate the potential/electric field distribution in drift region under reverse bias to accomplish a higher breakdown voltage, as shown in **Fig. 1.22** [90].



Figure 1.22: Potential distributions of (a) a conventional p-n diode, (b) a wide-and (c) a narrow-p/n diode surrounded with an oxide layer. [90].

As discussed in the last section, the device performance of GaN SBDs is typically hindered by high reverse leakage current and premature breakdown. To overcome these shortcomings, a substantial amount of research for high-voltage GaN-SBDs has been devoted to the development of edge termination techniques such as field plate, junction barrier Schottky diode, trench MOS barrier Schottky diode, and others [76-87]. To further improve the device performance, it is also interesting to note whether GaN SBDs could achieve low reverse leakage current and improved *BV* by taking advantage of RESURF concept. As another typical semiconductor with a wide bandgap, researches on SJ-based SiC SBDs have been studied and reported, the fabricated devices exhibited the improved reverse device performances [91, 92]. Nevertheless, it is challenging for GaN because of the difficult selective area doping of p-type GaN [93,94] and contaminated interface after epitaxial regrowth [95,96]. Alternatively, taking the full advantage of the dielectric RESURF principle, GaN nano/submicrostructure-based SBDs may provide a viable option for a better electric field management that is comparable to SJ-based power SBDs [97, 98], as illustrated in **Fig. 1.23**. Even though some simulation works and analytical studies were carried out, there are few reports on the practice device fabrication, optimization methods, and the characteristics of dielectric RESURF based-GaN SBDs.



Figure 1.23: Schematic structure of dielectric RESURF-based GaN SBD.

In this dissertation, the author studies on NR-based vertical GaN-on-GaN SBD fabricated by top-down approach. In Chapter 1, the background, the outstanding issues, and the motivation for this study are described.
In Chapter 2, a review of the feasible approaches for fabricating GaN nanostructures as well as the relevant process/characterization facilities will be provided.

Chapter 3 proposes an etching-based top-down approach to fabricate GaN NRSBD. Based on Silvaco TCAD simulations, the author indicates GaN NR/NW structures can benefit from the dielectric RESURF effect, and therefore may be considered as an alternative to high-voltage SBDs. Additionally, the practice fabrication of NR (mesa)-SBDs was completed by the top-down approach. The dielectric RESURF effect on NRSBDs is demonstrated, which is consistent with the simulation results.

Due to the adverse effects of the CF4/O₂-based etch-back process, non-ideal carrier transportation is confirmed at the Schottky interface in the fabricated SBDs. As a solution to this problem, an optimization based on a low-damage etch with a low bias voltage and a post-annealing process was utilized. The recovered device performance demonstrated the effectiveness of the optimization process.

Chapter 4 introduces the optimized dry- and wet-etching process, a more deliberated process flow for NR fabrication. The vertical NR with high aspect ratio and distinct non-polar sidewall can be obtained by following the optimizations. Furthermore, the NRSBDs fabricated by new process features improved and competitive device performance. In addition, the evaluation for SBH values of NRSBDs, as well as the importance of wet-etching process are systematically studied by both static and dynamic characteristics.

A brief summary of this study is provided in Chapter 5.

References

- https://www.mitsubishielectric.com/semiconductors/triple_a_plus/technology/01/inde x.html
- 2. https://www.yolegroup.com/technology-insights/the-power-of-electronics/
- 3. B. J. Baliga, "Power semiconductor device figure of merit for high-frequency applications", IEEE Electron Device Lett.10, 455 (1989).
- D. Nakamura, I. Gunjishima, S. Yamaguchi, T. Ito, A. Okamoto, H. Kondo, S. Onda, and K. Takatori, "Ultrahigh-quality silicon carbide single crystals", Nature 430, 1009 (2004).
- 5. H. Matsunami and T. Kimoto, "Step-controlled epitaxial growth of SiC: High quality homoepitaxy", Mater. Sci. Eng. R Rep. 20 (3), (1997).
- R. Kosugi, Y. Sakuma, K. Kojima, S. Itoh, A. Nagata, T. Yatsuo, Y. Tanaka, and H. Okumura, "First experimental demonstration of SiC super-junction (SJ) structure by multi-epitaxial growth method", in IEEE 26th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices & IC's (ISPSD), 2014, pp. 346-349.
- https://www.wolfspeed.com/knowledge-center/article/basics-of-sic-evolution-of-sicin-power-electronics/
- https://www.i-micronews.com/sic-and-gan-two-key-segments-for-the-power semiconductor-industry/
- H. Amano, N. Sawaki, I. Akasaki, and Y. Toyoda, "Metalorganic vapor phase epitaxial growth of a high quality GaN film using an AlN buffer layer", Appl. Phys. Lett. 48, 353 (1986).

- H. Amano, M. Kito, K. Hiramatsu, and I. Akasaki, "P-Type Conduction in Mg-Doped GaN Treated with Low-Energy Electron Beam Irradiation (LEEBI)", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 28, L2112 (1989).
- S. Nakamura, T. Mukai, M. Senoh, "Candela-class high-brightness InGaN/AlGaN double-heterostructure blue-light-emitting diodes", Appl. Phys. Lett. 64, 1687 (1994).
- 12. Y. Huang, E. L. Hsiang, M. Y. Deng, and S. Tson. Wu, "Mini-LED, Micro-LED and OLED display: present status and future perspectives", Light Sci. Appl. 9, 105 (2020).
- A. Watanabe, T. Takeuchi, K. Hirosawa, H. Amano, K. Hiramatsu, and I. Akasaki, "The growth of single crystalline GaN on a Si substrate using AIN as an intermediate layer", J. Cryst. Growth 128, 391 (1993).
- H. Ishikawa, G. Y. Zhao, N. Nakada, T. Egawa, T. Jimbo and M. Umeno, "GaN on Si Substrate with AlGaN/AlN Intermediate Layer", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 38, L492 (1999).
- 15. Y. Uemoto, T. Morita, A. Ikoshi, H. Umeda, H. Matsuo, J. Shimizu, M. Hikita, M. Yanagihara, T. Ueda, T. Tanaka, and D. Ueda, "GaN monolithic inverter IC using normally-off gate injection transistors with planar isolation on Si substrate," in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2009, pp. 1-4.
- M. Ishida, T. Ueda, T. Tanaka and D. Ueda, "GaN on Si Technologies for Power Switching Devices", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 60, 3053 (2013).
- N. Remesh, N. Mohan, S. Kumar, S. Prabhu, I. Guiney, C. J. Humphreys, S. Raghavan,
 R. Muralidharan, and D. N. Nath, "Vertical Current Transport in AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on Silicon: Experimental Investigation and Analytical Model", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 66, 613 (2019).

- 18. S. L. Selvaraj, T. Suzue, and T. Egawa, "Breakdown Enhancement of AlGaN/GaN HEMTs on 4-in Silicon by Improving the GaN Quality on Thick Buffer Layers", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 30, 587 (2009).
- 19. S. Usami, Y. Ando, A. Tanaka, K. Nagamatsu, M. Deki, M. Kushimoto, S. Nitta, Y. Honda, Hi. Amano, Y. Sugawara, Y. Z. Yao, and Y. Ishikawa, "Correlation between dislocations and leakage current of pn diodes on a free-standing GaN substrate", Appl. Phys. Lett. 112, 182106 (2018).
- 20. S. Usami, N. Mayama, K. Toda, A. Tanaka, M. Deki, S. Nitta, Y. Honda, and H. Amano "Direct evidence of Mg diffusion through threading mixed dislocations in GaN p–n diodes and its effect on reverse leakage current", Appl. Phys. Lett. 114, 232105 (2019).
- 21. Y. Zhang, M. Sun, D. Piedra, M. Azize, X. Zhang, T. Fujishima, and T. Palacios, "GaNon-Si Vertical Schottky and p-n Diodes", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 35, 618 (2014).
- 22. Y. Zhang, M. Sun, H. Y. Wong, Y. Lin, P. Srivastava, C. Hatem, M. Azize, D. Piedra, L. Yu, T. Sumitomo, N. A. de Braga, R. V. Mickevicius, and T. Palacios, "Origin and Control of OFF-State Leakage Current in GaN-on-Si Vertical Diodes", IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices, IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 62, 2155 (2015).
- 23. Y. Zhang, H. Y. Wong, M. Sun, S. Joglekar, L. Yu, N. A. Braga, R. V. Mickevicius, and T. Palacios, "Design space and origin of off-state leakage in GaN vertical power diodes", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2015, pp. 35.1.1-35.1.4.
- 24. C. Liu, R. A. Khadar, and E. Matioli, "GaN-on-Si Quasi-Vertical Power MOSFETs", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 39, 71 (2018).

- 25. R. A. Khadar, C. Liu, R. Soleimanzadeh and E. Matioli, "Fully Vertical GaN-on-Si power MOSFETs", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 40, 443 (2019).
- 26. R. A. Khadar, C. Liu, L. Zhang, P. Xiang, K. Cheng, and E. Matioli, "820-V GaN-on-Si Quasi-Vertical p-i-n Diodes with BFOM of 2.0 GW/cm²", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 39, 401 (2018).
- 27. C. Liu, R. Abdul Khadar and E. Matioli, "Vertical GaN-on-Si MOSFETs with Monolithically Integrated Freewheeling Schottky Barrier Diodes," IEEE Electron Device Lett. 39, 1034 (2018).
- 28. K. J. Chen, O. Häberlen, A. Lidow, C. Tsai, T. Ueda, Y. Uemoto, and Y. Wu, "GaNon-Si Power Technology: Devices and Applications", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 779 (2017).
- D. Marcon, Y. N. Saripalli, and S. Decoutere, "200mm GaN-on-Si epitaxy and e-mode device technology", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2009, pp. 16.2.1–16.2.4.
- 30. S. Kato, Y. Satoh, H. Sasaki, I. Masayuki, and S. Yoshida, "C-doped GaN buffer layers with high breakdown voltages for high-power operation AlGaN/GaN HFETs on 4-in Si substrates by MOVPE", J. Cryst. Growth 298, 831 (2007).
- 31. O. Hilt, F. Brunner, E. Cho, A. Knauer, E. B. Treidel, and J. Würfl, "Normally-off high-voltage p-GaN gate GaN HFET with carbon-doped buffer", in IEEE 23rd International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs (ISPSD), 2011, pp. 239-242.

- 32. K. V. Smith, J. Haller, J. Guerrero, R. P. Smith, R. Lal, and Y. F. Wu, "Lifetime tests of 600-V GaN-on-Si power switches and HEMTs", Microelectron. Reliab. 58, 197 (2016).
- 33. O. Hilt, E. B. Treidel, E. Cho, S. Singwald, and J. Würfl, "Impact of buffer composition on the dynamic on-state resistance of high-voltage AlGaN/GaN HFETs," in IEEE 24th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs (ISPSD), 2011, pp. 345–348.
- 34. M. J. Uren, K. J. Nash, R. S. Balmer, T. Martin, E. Morvan, N. Caillas, S. L. Delage,D. Ducatteau, B. Grimbert, and J. C. De Jaeger, "Punch-through in short-channel AlGaN/GaN HFETs", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 53, 395 (2006).
- 35. M. H. Kwan, K. Y. Wong, Y. S. Lin, F. W. Yao, M. W. Tsai, Y. C. Chang, P. C. Chen,
 R. Y. Su, C. H. Wu, J. L. Yu, F. J. Yang, G. P. Lansbergen, H. Y. Wu, M. C. Lin, C.
 B. Wu, Y. A. Lai, C. W. Hsiung, P. C. Liu, H. C. Chiu, C. M. Chen, C. Y. Yu, H. S.
 Lin, M. H. Chang, S. P. Wang, L. C. Chen, J. L. Tsai, H. C. Tuan, and A. Kalnitsky,
 "CMOS-compatible GaN-on-Si field-effect transistors for high voltage power applications", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2014, pp. 17.6.1–17.6.4.
- 36. J. He, W. C. Cheng, Q. Wang, K. Cheng, H. Yu, and Y. Chai, "Recent Advances in GaN-Based Power HEMT Devices", Adv. Electron. Mater. 7, 2001045 (2021).
- 37. N. Q. Zhang, B. Moran, S. P. Denbaars, U. K. Mishra, X. W. Wang, and T. P. Ma, "Kilovolt AlGaN/GaN HEMTs as Switching Devices", Phys. Status Solidi A 188, 213 (2001).

- 38. M. Kuzuhara, J. T. Asubar, and H. Tokuda, "AlGaN/GaN high-electron-mobility transistor technology for high-voltage and low-on-resistance operation", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 55, 070101 (2016).
- 39. O. Ambacher, J. Smart, J. R. Shealy, N. G. Weimann, K. Chu, M. Murphy, W. J. Schaff, and L. F. Eastman, "Two-dimensional electron gases induced by spontaneous and piezoelectric polarization charges in N- and Ga-face AlGaN/GaN heterostructures", J. Appl. Phys. 85, 3222 (1999).
- 40. X. Huang, Z. Liu, Q. Li, and F. C. Lee, "Evaluation and Application of 600 V GaN HEMT in Cascode Structure", IEEE Trans. Power Electron. 29, 2453 (2014).
- 41. N. Tsuyukuchi, K. Nagamatsu, Y. Hirose, M. Iwaya, S. Kamiyama, H. Amano, and I. Akasaki, "Low-Leakage-Current Enhancement-Mode AlGaN/GaN Heterostructure Field-Effect Transistor Using p-Type Gate Contact", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 45, L319 (2006).
- 42. Y. Uemoto, M. Hikita, H. Ueno, H. Matsuo, H. Ishida, M. Yanagihara, and T. Ueda, "Gate injection transistor (GIT): A normally-off AlGaN/GaN power transistor using conductivity modulation", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 54, 3393 (2007).
- 43. S. Kaneko, M. Kuroda, M. Yanagihara, A. Ikoshi, H. Okita, T. Morita, K. Tanaka, M. Hikita, Y. Uemoto, S. Takahashi, and T. Ueda, "Current-collapse-free operations up to 850 V by GaN-GIT utilizing hole injection from drain", in IEEE 27th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs (ISPSD), 2015, pp. 41–44.
- 44. K. Tanaka, T. Morita, H. Umeda, S. Kaneko, M. Kuroda, A. Ikoshi, H. Yamagiwa, H. Okita, M. Hikita, M. Yanagihara, Y. Uemoto, S. Takahashi, H. Ueno, H. Ishida, Ml Ishida, and T. Ueda, "Suppression of current collapse by hole injection from drain in a

normally-off GaN-based hybrid-drain-embedded gate injection transistor", Appl. Phys. Lett. 107, 163502 (2015).

- 45. H. Okita, M. Hikita, A. Nishio, T. Sato, K. Matsunaga, H. Matsuo, M. Mannoh, and Y. Uemoto, "Through recessed and regrowth gate technology for realizing process stability of GaN-GITs", in IEEE 27th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs (ISPSD), 2016, pp. 23–26.
- 46. S. Yang, S. Liu, C. Liu, Z. Tang, Y. Lu, and K. J. Chen, "Thermally induced threshold voltage instability of III-nitride MIS-HEMTs and MOSC-HEMTs: Underlying mechanisms and optimization schemes," in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2014, pp. 17.2.1–17.2.4.
- 47. J. Kashiwagi, T. Fujiwara, M. Akutsu, N. Ito, K. Chikamatsu, and K. Nakahara, "Recessed-gate enhancement-mode GaN MOSFETs with a double-insulator gate providing 10-MHz switching operation," IEEE Electron Device Lett. 34, 1109 (2013).
- 48. S. Huang, S. Yang, J. Roberts, and K. J. Chen, "Threshold voltage instability in Al₂O₃/GaN/AlGaN/GaN metal-insulator-semiconductor high electron mobility transistors", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 50, 110202 (2011).
- 49. S. Yang, Z. Tang, K. Y. Wong, Y. S. Lin, Y. Lu, S. Huang, and K. J. Chen, "Mapping of interface traps in high-performance Al₂O₃/AlGaN/GaN MIS-heterostructures using frequency- and temperature-dependent C-V technique", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2013, pp. 6.3.1–6.3.4.
- 50. M. Miczek, C. Mizue, T. Hashizume, and B. Adamowicz, "Effects of interface states and temperature on the C-V behavior of metal/insulator/AlGaN/GaN heterostructure capacitors", J. Appl. Phys. 103, 104510 (2008).

- 51. P. Lagger, C. Ostermaier, G. Pobegen, and D. Pogany, "Towards understanding the origin of threshold voltage instability of AlGaN/GaN MIS-HEMTs", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2012, pp. 13.1.1–13.1.4.
- 52. M. Hua, C. Liu, S. Yang, S. Liu, K. Fu, Z. Dong, Y. Cai, B. Zhang, and K. J. Chen, "GaN-based metal-insulator-semiconductor high—Electron-mobility transistors using low-pressure chemical vapor deposition SiN_x as gate dielectric", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 36, 448 (2015).
- 53. M. Hua, C. Liu, S. Yang, S. Liu, K. Fu, Z. Dong, Y. Cai, B. Zhang, and K. J. Chen, "Characterization of leakage and reliability of SiNx gate dielectric by low-pressure chemical vapor deposition for GaN based MIS-HEMTs," IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 62, 3215 (2015).
- 54. Q. Bao, M. Saito, K. Hazu, K. Furusawa, Y. Kagamitani, R. Kayano, D. Tomida, K. Qiao, T. Ishiguro, C. Yokoyama, and S. F. Chichibu, "Ammonothermal Crystal Growth of GaN Using an NH₄F Mineralizer", Cryst. Growth Des. 13, 4158 (2013).
- 55. Y. Mori, M. Imanishi, K. Murakami, and M. Yoshimura, "Recent progress of Na-flux method for GaN crystal growth", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 58, SC0803 (2019).
- 56. Y. Oshima, T. Eri, M. Shibata, H. Sunakawa, K. Kobayashi, T. Ichihashi, and A. Usui, "Preparation of Freestanding GaN Wafers by Hydride Vapor Phase Epitaxy with Void-Assisted Separation", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 42, L1 (2003).
- 57. H. Fujikura, T. Konno, T. Suzuki, T. Kitamura, T. Fujimoto, and T. Yoshida, "Macrodefect-free, large, and thick GaN bulk crystals for high-quality 2–6 in. GaN substrates by hydride vapor phase epitaxy with hardness control", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 57, 065502 (2018).

- J. A. del Alamo and J. Joh, "GaN HEMT reliability," Microelectron. Reliab. 49, 1200 (2009).
- 59. T. Ohki, T. Kikkawa, Y. Inoue, M. Kanamura, N. Okamoto, K. Makiyama, K. Imanishi, H. Shigematsu, K. Joshin, and N. Hara, "Reliability of GaN HEMTs: current status and future technology", in IEEE International Reliability Physics Symposium, 2009, pp. 61-70.
- 60. W. Saito, "Reliability of GaN-HEMTs for high-voltage switching applications,", in2011 International Reliability Physics Symposium, 2011, pp. 4E.1.1–4E.1.5.
- 61. E. Zanoni, M. Meneghini, G. Meneghesso, D. Bisi, I. Rossetto, and A. Stocco, "Reliability and failure physics of GaN HEMT, MIS-HEMT and p-gate HEMTs for power switching applications: Parasitic effects and degradation due to deep level effects and time-dependent breakdown phenomena", in IEEE 3rd Workshop on Wide Bandgap Power Devices and Applications (WiPDA), 2015, pp. 75-80.
- 62. G. Meneghesso, G. Verzellesi, F. Danesin, F. Rampazzo, F. Zanon, A. Tazzoli, M. Meneghini, and E. Zanoni, "Reliability of GaN High-Electron-Mobility Transistors: State of the Art and Perspectives", IEEE Trans. Device Mater. Reliab. 8, 332 (2008).
- 63. X. A. Cao, H. Lu, S. F. LeBoeuf, C. Cowen, S. D. Arthur, and W. Wang, "Growth and characterization of GaN PiN rectifiers on free-standing GaN", Appl. Phys. Lett. 87, 053503 (2005).
- 64. K. Nomoto, Y. Hatakeyama, H. Katayose, N. Kaneda, T. Mishima, and T. Nakamura,
 "Over 1.0 kV GaN p–n junction diodes on free-standing GaN substrates", Phys. Status
 Solidi A 208, 1535 (2011).

- 65. I. C. Kizilyalli, A. P. Edwards, H. Nie, D. Disney, and D. Bour, "High Voltage Vertical GaN p-n Diodes with Avalanche Capability", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 60, 3067 (2013).
- 66. I. C. Kizilyalli, A. P. Edwards, H. Nie, D. Bour, T. Prunty, and D. Disney, "3.7 kV Vertical GaN PN Diodes," IEEE Electron Device Lett. 35, 247 (2014).
- 67. H. Ohta, N. Kaneda, F. Horikiri, Y. Narita, T. Yoshida, T. Mishima, and T. Nakamura,
 "Vertical GaN p-n Junction Diodes with High Breakdown Voltages Over 4 kV", IEEE
 Electron Device Lett. 36, 1180 (2015).
- 68. H. Ohta, K. Hayashi, F. Horikiri, M. Yoshino, T. Nakamura, and T. Mishima, "5.0 kV breakdown-voltage vertical GaN p–n junction diodes," Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 57, 04FG09 (2018).
- 69. Z. Hu, K. Nomoto, B. Song, M. Zhu, M. Qi, M. Pan, X. Gao, V. Protasenko, D. Jena, and H. G. Xing, "Near unity ideality factor and Shockley-Read-Hall lifetime in GaNon-GaN p-n diodes with avalanche breakdown", Appl. Phys. Lett. 107, 243501 (2015).
- 70. H. Fukushima, S. Usami, M. Ogura, Y. Ando, A. Tanaka, M. Deki, M. Kushimoto, S. Nitta, Y. Honda, and H. Amano, "Vertical GaN p–n diode with deeply etched mesa and the capability of avalanche breakdown", Appl. Phys. Express 12, 026502 (2019)
- 71. H. Fu, K. Fu, S. R. Alugubelli, C. Y. Cheng, X. Huang, H. Chen, T. H. Yang, C. Yang, J. Zhou, J. Montes, X. Deng, X. Qi, S. M. Goodnick, F. A. Ponce, and Y. Zhao, "High Voltage Vertical GaN p-n Diodes with Hydrogen-Plasma Based Guard Rings", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 41, 127 (2020).

- 72. T. Maeda, T. Narita, H. Ueda, M. Kanechika, T. Uesugi, T. Kachi, T. Kimoto, M. Horita, and J. Suda, "Design and fabrication of GaN pn junction diodes with negative beveled-mesa termination", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 40, 941 (2019).
- 73. D. Ji, B. Ercan, and S. Chowdhury, "Experimental determination of impact ionization coefficients of electrons and holes in gallium nitride using homojunction structures", Appl. Phys. Lett. 115, 073503 (2019).
- 74. L. Cao, J. Wang, G. Harden, H. Ye, R. Stillwell, A. J. Hoffman, and P. Faya, "Experimental characterization of impact ionization coefficients for electrons and holes in GaN grown on bulk GaN substrates", Appl. Phys. Lett. 112, 262103 (2018).
- 75. T. Maeda, T. Narita, S. Yamada, T. Kachi, T. Kimoto, M. Horita, and J. Suda, "Impact ionization coefficients and critical electric field in GaN", J. Appl. Phys. 129, 185702 (2021).
- 76. Y. Saitoh, K. Sumiyoshi, M. Okada, T. Horii, T. Miyazaki, H. Shiomi, M. Ueno, K. Katayama, M. Kiyama, and T. Nakamura, "Extremely Low On-Resistance and High Breakdown Voltage Observed in Vertical GaN Schottky Barrier Diodes with High-Mobility Drift Layers on Low-Dislocation-Density GaN Substrates", Appl. Phys. Express 3, 081001 (2010).
- 77. N. Tanaka, K. Hasegawa, K. Yasunishi, N. Murakami, and T. Oka, "50A vertical GaN Schottky barrier diode on a free-standing GaN substrate with blocking voltage of 790V", Appl. Phys. Express 8, 071001 (2015).
- 78. Y. Cao, R. Chu, R. Li, M. Chen, R. Chang, and B. Hughes, "Improved performance in vertical GaN Schottky diode assisted by AlGaN tunneling barrier", Appl. Phys. Lett. 108, 062103 (2016).

- 79. Y. Zhang, Z. Liu, M. J. Tadjer, M. Sun, D. Piedra, C. Hatem, T. J. Anderson, L. E. Luna, A. D. Koehler, H. Okumura, J. Hu, X. Zhang, X. Gao, B. N. Feigelson, K. D. Hobart, and T. Palacios, "Vertical GaN Junction Barrier Schottky Rectifiers by Selective Ion Implantation", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 38, 1097 (2017).
- 80. W. Li, K. Nomoto, M. Pilla, M. Pan, X. Gao, D. Jena, and H. G. Xing, "Design and Realization of GaN Trench Junction-Barrier-Schottky-Diodes", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 1635 (2017).
- 81. Y. Zhang, M. Sun, Z. Liu, D. Piedra, J. Hu, X. Gao, and T. Palacios, "Trench formation and corner rounding in vertical GaN power devices", Appl. Phys. Lett. 110, 193506 (2017).
- 82. Y. Zhang, M. Sun, Z. Liu, D. Piedra, M. Pan, X. Gao, Y. Lin, A. Zubair, L. Yu, and T. Palacios, "Novel GaN trench MIS barrier Schottky rectifiers with implanted field rings", IEDM Tech. Dig., pp. 10.2.1-10.2.4, Dec. 2016.
- 83. S. Han, S. Yang, and K. Sheng, "High-Voltage and High- ION/IOFF Vertical GaN-on-GaN Schottky Barrier Diode with Nitridation-Based Termination", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 39, 572 (2018).
- 84. S. Han, S. Yang, and K. Sheng, "High-Voltage and High- ION/IOFF Vertical GaN-on-GaN Schottky Barrier Diode with Nitridation-Based Termination", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 39, 572 (2018).
- 85. X. Guo, Y. Zhong, J. He, Y. Zhou, S. Su, S. Chen, J. Liu, H. GaO, X. Sun, Q. Zhou, Q. Sun, and H. Yang, "High-Voltage and High-ION/IOFF Quasi-Vertical GaN-on-Si Schottky Barrier Diode with Argon-Implanted Termination", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 42, 473 (2021).

- 86. Z. Bian, J. Zhang, S. Zhao, Y. Zhang, X. Duan, J. Chen, J. Ning, and H. Yue, "1.48 MV · cm⁻¹/0.2 mΩ · cm² GaN Quasi-Vertical Schottky Diode via Oxygen Plasma Termination", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 41, 1476 (2020).
- 87. Y. Sun, X. Kang, Y. Zheng, J. Lu, X. Tian, K. Wei, H. Wu, W. Wang, X. Liu, and G. Zhang, "Review of the Recent Progress on GaN-Based Vertical Power Schottky Barrier Diodes (SBDs)", Electronics 8, 575 (2019).
- 88. A. W. Ludikhuize, "A review of RESURF technology", in IEEE 12th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices & IC's (ISPSD), 2000, pp. 11-18.
- 89. F. Udrea, G. Deboy, and T. Fujihira, "Superjunction Power Devices, History, Development, and Future Prospects", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 713 (2017).
- 90. J. Sonsky and A. Heringa, "Dielectric resurf: breakdown voltage control by STI layout in standard CMOS", in International Electron Devices Meeting-Technical Digest, 2005, pp. 376.
- 91. B. Wang, H. Wang, X. Zhong, S. Yang, Q. Guo, and K. Sheng, "Characterization of 1.2 kV SiC Super-Junction SBD Implemented by Trench and Implantation Technique", in IEEE 30th International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices & IC's (ISPSD), 2018, pp. 375-378.
- 92. X. Zhong, B. Wang, J. Wang, and K. Sheng, "Experimental Demonstration and Analysis of a 1.35 kV/0.92 mΩ·cm² SiC Superjunction Schottky Diode", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 65, 1458 (2018).
- 93. F. S. Brochen, J. Brault, S. Chenot, A. Dussaigne, M. Leroux, and B. Damilano, "Dependence of the Mg-related acceptor ionization energy with the acceptor

concentration in p-type GaN layers grown by molecular beam epitaxy", Appl. Phys. Lett. 103, 032102 (2013).

- 94. S. O. Kucheyev, J. S. Williams, and S. J. Pearton, "Ion implantation into GaN", Mater. Sci. Eng. R Rep. 23, 51 (2001).
- 95. K. Fu, H. Fu, X, Huang, H. Chen, T. Yang, Jossue Montes, C. Yang, J. Zhou and Y. Zhao, "Demonstration of 1.27 kV Etch-Then-Regrow GaN p n Junctions With Low Leakage for GaN Power Electronics", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 40, 1728 (2019).
- 96. M. Xiao, X. Yan, J. Xie, E. Beam, Y. Cao, H. Wang, and Y. Zhang, "Origin of leakage current in vertical GaN devices with nonplanar regrown p-GaN", Appl. Phys. Lett. 117, 183502 (2020).
- 97. G. Sabui, V. Z. Zubialevich, M. White, P. Pampili, P. J. Parbrook, M. McLaren, M. A. Arechavala, and Z. J. Shen, "GaN Nanowire Schottky Barrier Diodes", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 2283 (2017).
- 98. J. Zhou, C. Huang, C. Cheng, and F. Zhao, "A Comprehensive Analytical Study of Dielectric Modulated Drift Regions-Part I: Static Characteristics," IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 63, 2255 (2016).

Chapter 2 Fabrication of nanostructure and related process techniques

2.1 Introduction

- 2.2 Selection of the fabrication approach of GaN nanorod
- **2.3** Process techniques
- **2.4** Characterization techniques

References

2.1 Introduction

In this chapter, the typical fabrication methods of GaN NRs were firstly discussed. In this study, the top-down approach, which is mainly based on etching process, was selected to fabricate GaN NRs. GaN-on-GaN vertical epitaxial structures was prepared by MOCVD system. The various process equipment involved in the top-down approach were also shortly summarized, including electron-beam (E-beam) lithography, inductively coupled plasma-reactive ion etching (ICP-RIE) and so on. The morphology of GaN NRs was investigated by scanning electron microscopy (SEM). After device fabrication, Currentvoltage (I-V) and Capacitance–voltage (C-V) characteristics were employed to evaluate the electric properties of epitaxial structures and fabricated devices.

2.2 Selection of the fabrication approach of GaN nanorod

As far as what has been discussed in Chapter 1, due to the excellent material properties of GaN, GaN-based devices have been becoming a competitive candidate for future power electronics. And GaN NR is a potential solution to further realize some novel vertical GaN power device concepts. There are two typical methods for the fabrication of GaN NR, one is the selective area epitaxial growth-based bottom-up approach, which is spontaneously synthesizing nanorods according to the nucleation theory, the other one is top-down approaches by combining proper photolithography technology and etching process.

For bottom-up approach, there are several proper systems for the epitaxial growth of NW/NR, such as MOCVD [1, 2], HVPE [3], molecular beam epitaxy (MBE) [4,5]. The biggest advantage of bottom-up approach is that it can almost overcome lattice mismatches between GaN and variety of foreign substrates during growth, offering the GaN NR with high crystalline quality (effective reduction of formation of dislocations) [6-8]. However, despite the excellent material quality in those fabricated GaN nanostructures, there are still some disadvantages to utilize the NRs fabricated by bottom-up method for vertical power devices. Firstly, a large-scale array of NRs with uniform morphology (size, height, non-faceted) is highly desired for vertical power devices. This requirement becomes challenging for bottom-up approach because of the complicated growth conditions. Additionally, high level impurities may be introduced under the optimized growth conditions, causing difficulties to control the carrier concentration in the NRs grown by bottom-up approach [9]. For example, for the epitaxial growth of NRs higher than 5µm, the high flow rate of silane is normally required [10], causing in unprecise control of Si.

And the precise control of net doping concentration is highly required for drift layer of GaN power devices. Besides, a matured technology to precisely measure the doping concentration like Secondary-ion mass spectrometry (SIMS) is still lacked for the nanostructures. Accordingly, the bottom-up approach will be not selected to fabricate GaN NRs in this work. Alternatively, the etching-based top-down approach with the optimized process conditions can basically satisfy the aforementioned requirements, so it will be regarded as a more suitable approach to fabricate the nanostructures for vertical power devices in this thesis.

In the next sections, the equipment, which is frequently used during top-down approach, will be briefly introduced. And some experimental conditions for top-down fabrication will also be listed.

2.3 Process techniques

2.3.1 MOCVD set-up

One of the most widely used technique for crystal epitaxial growth is the MOCVD system, which has been extensively developed over the past few decades. In this work, the MOCVD built by Nippon Sanso Holdings corporation was employed to accomplish epitaxial growth of GaN. **Figure. 2.1** shows the photograph of the MOCVD system used in this work. The reactor chamber of epitaxial growth inside the MOCVD system is assembled with a horizontal configuration.



Figure 2.1: Photograph of MOCVD set-up.

As shown in **Fig. 2.2**, the MO/ammonia (NH₃) source and nitrogen (N₂)/hydrogen (H₂) can firstly be injected into the reactor chamber by gas lines, and the reaction processes (gas reaction and surface reaction) are subsequently proceeded. Finally, the GaN crystal film can be grown on the substrate in the MOCVD system. With the optimized growth conditions, the thickness of flat GaN epi-layer, which is tightly correlated with supply amount of source material, can be well controlled ranging from several nanometer (nm) to the scale of micrometer (μ m). Furthermore, the doping concentration of n-type GaN in this MOCVD system can be precisely controlled as low as ~ 5 × 10¹⁵/cm³, which is desired for GaN-based power electronics.



Figure 2.2: Schematic diagram of the reactor chamber inside MOCVD system.

2.3.2 Electron-beam (E-beam) lithography system

In this thesis, it is difficult to obtain the uniform patterns with the size smaller than 2 μ m by our available photolithography facilities including contact aligner photolithography and mask-less photolithography. To fabricate microstructure and nanostructure-based devices, the E-beam lithography is in this work frequently utilized to draw. It is reported that the E-beam lithography system can readily make the patterns with a feature size around 10 nm [11]. **Fig. 2.3** shows the photograph of the E-beam lithography system (JEOL JBX-6300FS) utilized in this work. And the operation steps are summarized as follow:

 Sample cleaning: the samples were carefully cleaned by following a standard set of wafer cleaning steps (details in section 3.3.1 in Chapter 3) and then dried by pure N₂ and hot plate.
 E-beam resist spin-coating: after waiting the samples to the room temperature, E-beam resist (ZEON ZEP520A) is spin-coated with a rotation speed of 5000 rpm, the thickness of E-beam resist is around 300 nm.

3. Pre-bake: the baking is proceeded on the hot plate with a temperature of 170 $^{\circ}$ C for 5 min.

4. Alignment and exposure: the exposure was completed in the E-beam lithography system, and **Fig. 2.4** depicts simplified schematic structure of JEOL JBX-6300FS [12]. The system can generate a high-density electron beam using a thermal field emission gun with a ZrO/W emitter at 100 kV acceleration voltage. An electron beam with high density can be generated by in this system by a ZrO/W emitter-based thermal field emission gun at an accelerated voltage of 100 kV. The beam current level was adjusted to 2 nA.

5. Development: O-xylene is used as the development solution at room temperature for the E-beam resist after the exposure. The development time is 2 min, and then the samples were rinsed by IPA for 1 min and finally dried by N₂.

Figure. 2. 4 shows SEM image of the circle hard mask patterns with a diameter ranging from 200 nm to 800 nm.



Figure 2.3: Photograph of the E-beam lithography system (JEOL JBX-6300FS).



Figure 2.4: Simplified schematic structure of JEOL JBX-6300FS.

2.3.3 ICP-RIE system

As to GaN nanostructure-based devices fabricated by top-down approach, the reactive ion etching (RIE) system take an important role. As we know, both radicals-based chemical etching and ion-based physical etching can be involved in RIE system. In this work, two kinds of RIE system facilities were frequently utilized. One is the parallel plate reactive ion etching system (RIE-10NR, **Fig. 2. 5 (a)**) from Samco Inc., which is mainly used to etch some dielectrics like SiN, SiO₂, and polyimide. The other one is the ICP-RIE system (CE-300I), which is utilized to etch GaN NRs, from ULVAC Inc., as shown in **Fig. 2. 5 (b)**. The biggest difference between two systems is that the plasma with a higher density can be generated by the individual ICP source in ICP-RIE system. Furthermore, unlike a single RF power supply in the parallel plate reactive ion etching system, two RF power supplies inside ICP-RIE system can feature the independent control of radicals and ions, resulting a good balance between chemical and physical etching.

The experimental conditions of Cl₂-based dry-etching process for GaN are listed in **table 2.1**. The etching rate is around $\sim 2.5/3.3$ nm/s with a bias power of 20/30 W.

Table 2.2(a) lists the experimental conditions of CF₄-based dry-etching process for SiO₂. The etching rate is around ~ 40 nm/min. And **table 2.2(b)** lists the experimental conditions of CF₄/O₂-based dry-etching process for polyimide. The etching rate is around ~ 200 nm/min.

54



Figure 2.5 (a): Parallel plate reactive ion etching system (RIE-10NR).



Figure 2.5 (b): ICP-RIE system (CE-300I).

Parameter (unit)	Value	
Gas chemistry	Cl ₂	
Gas flow rate (sccm)	30	
ICP power (W)	150	
Bias power (W)	20~30	
Chamber pressure (Pa)	1	

 Table 2.1: Experimental conditions of Cl₂-based dry-etching process for GaN in ICP-RIE system.

(a)		(b)		
Parameter (unit)	Value	Parameter (unit)	Value	
Gas chemistry	CF_4	Gas chemistry	CF_4/O_2	
Gas flow rate (sccm)	20	Gas flow rate (sccm)	20/10	
Bias power (W)	100	Bias power (W)	150	
Chamber pressure (Pa)	4	Chamber pressure (Pa)	2	

Table 2.2: Experimental conditions of dry-etching process for (a) SiO₂ and (b) polyimide in parallel plate reactive RIE system.

2.4 Characterization techniques

2.4.1 Scanning electron microscope (SEM)

In the area of material characterization, SEM is one of the most effective and common techniques. **Fig. 2. 6 (a)** shows the simplified schematic diagram of a typical SEM system [13]. Firstly, by applying a given voltage, the electron gun can generate a beam of electrons. These emitted electrons can be focused by condenser lenses, pass through a sequence of lenses, and subsequently begin to scan over the sample surface. Finally, the secondary electrons, which is commonly used to analyze the surface morphology of samples, can be received after the interaction between the primarily emitted electrons and the atoms of measured sample. Besides, other kind of signals can be used to investigate chemical composition and crystal orientation. In this work, the SEM system (Hitachi S4300) is used to check the morphology of GaN NRs and key steps during the fabrication.





Figure 2.6: (a) Schematic of SEM principle with constituting optics [5]. (b) Schematic of electron beam interacts with atoms at the sample surface, resulting in different process [6]. (c) Photograph of Hitachi, S-4300 SEM system used in this work.

2.4.2 Electrical characterization

The *I-V* and *C-V* characteristics are carried out to measure the fabricated devices, **Fig. 2.7 (a)** and **(b)** show the photography of power device analyzer and probe used in this work. The Keysight B1505A Power Device Analyzer/Curve Tracer could enable precise evaluations and characterizations for power devices with a high voltage up to 10 kV and a high current up to 1500 A. The B1505A offers a series of measurement capabilities for power devices, including a broad voltage and current range, fast pulsing capability, subpA level current measurement and on-resistance measurement resolution at a $\mu\Omega$ level.





Figure 2.7: Photography of Keysight B1505A Power Device Analyzer and Probe.

References

- S. D. Hersee, X. Y. Sun, and X. Wang, "The Controlled Growth of GaN Nanowires", Nano Lett. 6, 1808 (2006).
- Tsung-Yi Tang, Wen-Yu Shiao, Cheng-Hung Lin, Kun-Ching Shen, Jeng-Jie Huang, Shao-Ying Ting, Tzu-Chi Liu, C. C. Yang, Chiu-Lin Yao, Jui-Hung Yeh, Ta-Cheng Hsu, Wei-Chao Chen, Hsu-Cheng Hsu, and Li-Chyong Chen, "Coalescence overgrowth of GaN nanocolumns on sapphire with patterned metal organic vapor phase epitaxy", J. Appl. Phys. 105, 023501 (2009).
- H. M. Kim, D. S. Kim, Y. S. Park, D. Y. Kim, T. W. Kang and K. S. Chung, "Growth of GaN Nanorods by a Hydride Vapor Phase Epitaxy Method", Adv. Mater. 14, 991 (2002).
- K. Kishino, S. Sekiguchi, and A. Kikuchi, "FT-IR Improved Ti-mask selective-area growth (SAG) by rf-plasma-assisted molecular beam epitaxy demonstrating extremely uniform GaN nanocolumn arrays", J. Cryst. Growth 311, 2063 (2009).
- H. Sekiguchi, K. Kishino, and A. Kikuchi, "Ti-mask Selective-Area Growth of GaN by RF-Plasma-Assisted Molecular-Beam Epitaxy for Fabricating Regularly Arranged InGaN/GaN Nanocolumns", Appl. Phys. Express 1, 124002 (2008).
- L. W. Tu, C. L. Hsiao, T. W. Chi and I. Lo, "Self-assembled vertical GaN nanorods grown by molecular-beam epitaxy", Appl. Phys. Lett. 82, 1601 (2003).
- T. Kuykendall, P. Pauzauskie, S. Lee, Y. Zhang, J. Goldberger and P. Yang, "Metalorganic Chemical Vapor Deposition Route to GaN Nanowires with Triangular Cross Sections", Nano Lett. 3, 1063-1066 (2003).

- S. D. Hersee, A. K. Rishinaramangalam, M. N. Fairchild, L. Zhang, and P. Varangis, "Threading Defect Elimination in GaN Nanowires," J. Mat. Res. 26, 2293 (2011).
- A. A. Talin, G. T. Wang, E. Lai, and R. J. Anderson, "Correlation of growth temperature, photoluminescence, and resistivity in GaN nanowires," Appl. Phys. Lett. 92(9), 093105 (2008).
- J. Hartmann, X. Wang, H. Schuhmann, W. Dziony, L. Caccamo, J. Ledig, M. S. Mohajerani, T. Schimpke, M. Bahr, G. Lilienkamp, W. Daum, M. Seibt, M. Strabburg, H. H. Wehmann, and A. Waag, "Growth mechanisms of GaN microrods for 3D core-shell LEDs: The influence of silane flow", Phys. Status Solidi A 212, 2830 (2015).
- A. A. Tseng, K. Chen, C. D. Chen, and C. D. Ma, "Electron beam lithography in nanoscale fabrication: recent development", IEEE Trans. on Electronics Packaging Manufacturing, 26, 2 (2003).
- 12. https://www.rfast.imass.nagoya-u.ac.jp/equipment2.html
- D. K. Schroder, "Semiconductor Material and Device Characterization" in 3rd version, Chapter 11, p. 629 (2006).

Chapter 3 Dielectric Reduced Surface Field Effect (RESURF) on Vertical GaN-on-GaN Nanorod Schottky Barrier Diodes (SBDs)

3.1 Introduction

- **3.2** Dielectric RESURF effect on NRSBDs
- 3.3 Fabrication of vertical GaN-on-GaN NRSBDs
- **3.4** Consideration and optimization for device fabrication

3.5 Summary

References

3.1 Introduction

Previously, the researches about nanoscale GaN structures, including nanowire/nanorod (NW/NR) and Fin structures, were mainly related to the research about extraction of intrinsic electrical properties [1-2], LEDs [3-5], and lateral GaN devices [6, 7]. With the emergence of high-quality free-standing GaN substrate, NW/NR and Fin structures have enabled the implementation of vertical GaN device concepts such as E-mode MOSFETs [8,9], FinFETs [10,11], and superjunctions (SJs) [12]. Furthermore, it is also interesting to note that the NR-based structure could serve as another choice to achieving low reverse leakage current and improved *BV* for SBDs, because this structure can readily take full advantage of dielectric RESURF principle [13,14], as discussed in Chapter 1.

In the Chapter 2, it has been briefly discussed that the bottom-up approach-based selective area growth of nanostructures is not suitable for vertical GaN power devices. On the other hand, the etching-based top-down approach has been regarded as a more proper method to fabricate the GaN nanostructures-power devices because of the capability to precisely control doping concentration in the drift region.

In this chapter, the reason why GaN NRSBDs could exhibit an improved device performance under the reverse bias is firstly discussed based on simulation studies. Furthermore, the GaN NRSBDs were fabricated, a suppressed leakage current and an enhanced *BV* can be confirmed in the GaN NRSBDs, compared with large-diameter/planar SBDs (fabricated simultaneously using a top-down fabrication), providing the evidence of the dielectric RESURF effect on GaN NR structures. However, a relatively large ideality factor (n) and a high *VoN* were presented in these devices, which are likely caused by an CF4/O₂-based etch-back process prior to the deposition of top Schottky contacts. The

mentioned drawbacks indicate that further optimization of device fabrication of NRSBDs is required.

To solve the negative effect from etch-back process and obtain a better Schottky contact with a higher quality, a low-bias-power Cl₂-based plasma etching is applied to the top area after CF₄/O₂-based etch-back process, followed by post-metallization rapid thermal annealing (RTA). It was confirmed the NRSBDs treated with the additional optimized processes could deliver the recovered device performance.

3.2 Dielectric RESURF Effect on NRSBDs

As what has been discussed in the Chapter 1, G. Sabui et al. reported the work about simulation for GaN NWSBDs by Sentaurus TCAD [15], this simulation was mainly focusing on how the width of GaN and adjacent SiO₂ affects the device performance. In this work, the simulation of SBDs is also carried out using Silvaco TCAD, but the primary target is to investigate how NRSBDs can take advantages from dielectric RESURF effect under a given reversed-bias voltage.

Figure 3.1 (a) depicts a schematic diagram of device model in the simulation, where the thickness and the net doping concentration of GaN were set to be 4.5 μ m and 4.5 × 10¹⁶/cm³, respectively. Four different widths of GaN were selected to be 100, 10, 1, 0.1 μ m. To investigate the size dependence of dielectric RESURF effect on NW/NR and larger-size mesa structure, the width of surrounding dielectric was fairly adjusted to keep the same width ratio (W_{GaN}/W_{diel.} = 1/9). This low width ratio of GaN to dielectric was aimed to induce a strong dielectric RESURF effect. When a high reverse bias (500 V in this simulation) was applied, with shrinking GaN width to submicro/nanoscale dimensions, the electric potential distribution within GaN was susceptible to be modulated by the surrounding dielectrics, as shown in **Fig. 3.1 (b)**. Moreover, **Fig. 3.1 (c)** delineates the distribution of electric field, where the electric field gradient along axial direction of GaN nanowire was reduced as a result of the fringing effect between GaN and surrounding dielectric material. **Figure 3.1 (d)** shows the extracted electric field strength at the interface of Schottky junction for different cases, in which the simulated values were obviously
reduced from 3 MV/cm to 1.6 MV/cm when the width of GaN region was scaled down from 100 to 0.1 μ m, resulting in greatly reduced reverse leakage current.







Figure 3.1: (a) Schematic structure in Silvaco TCAD simulation. (b) Simulated electric potential distribution at a reverse bias of 500 V, where the narrow areas delineated by the dotted lines are enlarged in the black-line boxes on the left side to show more clearly the distribution of electric potential across the GaN/dielectric interface. (c) Simulated electric field distribution at a reverse bias of 500 V. (d) Electric field strength at the interface of Schottky junction for different widths of the GaN region.

3.3 Fabrication of vertical GaN-on-GaN NRSBDs

3.3.1 Sample preparation

Firstly, the epitaxial structure used in this chapter featured a 4.5-µm-thick n⁻-GaN drift layer on 2-inch HVPE-grown n⁺-type (Si-doped to $2 \times 10^{18}/\text{cm}^3$) GaN substrate. After the epitaxial growth, the samples were strictly cleaned following to an RCA clean procedure as follow:

- 1. Acetone for 5 min in an ultrasonic bath.
- 2. Methanol for 5 min in an ultrasonic bath.
- 3. Semicoclean for 10 min in an ultrasonic bath.
- 4. Piranha solution for 10 min at 120 °C and rinse in DI water.
- 5. First step of standard clean (SC-1) for 10 min at 80 °C and rinse in DI water.
- 6. Aqueous HF for 1 min and rinse in DI water.
- 7. SC-2 for 10 min at 80 °C and rinse in DI water.
- 8. Rinse in DI water.

Figure 3.2 (a) shows the schematic illustration of an un-terminated reference SBD (UTR-SBD), the net doping concentration (N_D - N_A) in the n⁻-GaN drift layer is extracted to be ~ 4.5 × 10¹⁶/cm³ from the capacitance-voltage (*C*-*V*) characteristics (Fig. 3.2 (b)) at a frequency of 1 MHz, according to

$$N_D - N_A = -\frac{2}{q\varepsilon_s\varepsilon_r} \cdot \frac{dV}{d(1/C^2)}$$

where q, ε_r , ε_s , N_D and N_A are the electron charge, the permittivity of vacuum, the relative permittivity of GaN, donor and acceptor concentration in the n⁻-GaN drift layer., respectively.



Figure 3.2: (a) Schematic structure of the UTR-SBD. (b) Extracted net doping concentration (N_D - N_A) in the drift layer. Inset: $1/C^2$ versus reverse voltage.

3.3.2 Device fabrication

Figure 3.3 shows the basic fabrication process flow of the SBD by top-down approach. At the beginning, an E-beam lithography was utilized to form circular patterns with 1-µmdiameter/10-um-pitch size and 10-um-diameter/100-um-pitch size in a square-array arrangement for NRSBD and single-mesa SBD, respectively. A 150-nm-thick Ni film was deposited by E-beam evaporation as a hard mask for dry etch. After lift-off process, a pure Cl₂-based ICP-RIE dry etch with a bias power of 30 W was performed to form NR or mesa structures with a height of 4.5-µm. Subsequently, 80°C alkali-based developer AZ400K was used to trim down the NR and mesa by removing the plasma-damaged surface layer on the sidewalls and the diameter of NR was shrunk to be 800-nm. After removal of hard mask, polyimide was spun on the sample to fill the gaps adjacent to the NWs. Polyimide was cured at 350°C for 4 hours. Afterwards, a CF₄/O₂-based plasma etch-back process in RIE with an RF power of 150W was employed to remove the polyimide on top and expose the top area of the NRs array. Finally, Ni/Au and Al/Au stacks were deposited on the top and backside of GaN substrate, respectively, as the Schottky and Ohmic contacts. As a result, two kinds of SBDs: 100 × 800-nm-diameter NWs SBD (denoted as 800-nm-NRSBD), and 10-um-diameter single-mesa SBD (denoted as 10-um-mesa SBD) were fabricated simultaneously.



Figure 3.3: The basic fabrication process flow of the SBD by top-down approach.

3.3.3 Experimental results

Figure 3.4 shows the linear-scale forward current-voltage (*I-V*) characteristics of the 800-nm-NRSBD and 10- μ m-mesa SBD. The current density and differential R_{on} are normalized by the active device area (top area of 100 × 800-nm-diameter NRs and single 10- μ m mesa), which is approximately equal to 5.03 × 10⁻⁷ /7.85 × 10⁻⁷ cm² for NRSBD/mesa SBD, respectively. Both SBDs can be successfully turned on with a high degree of consistency, exhibiting a forward current density over 1 kA/cm² under 2.2 V.

Relatively low differential R_{on} of 0.15 and 0.13 m Ω ·cm² were calculated for the 800-nm-NRSBD and 10-µm-mesa SBD, respectively, at a forward bias of 3 V.



Figure 3.4: Left y-axis: Current-voltage (*I-V*) characteristics in linear scale of 800nm-NRSBD (red) and 10-µm-mesa SBD (blue). Right y-axis: Extracted differential Ron of both SBDs.

However, relatively large, quickly increased ideality factors from unity are extracted at low forward bias for both SBDs as shown in **Fig. 3.5**, indicating an unexpected carrier transport mechanism. Generally, the electrical performance of a Schottky contact is tightly determined by its interface quality and a non-unity ideality factor can be attributed to several reasons including Schottky barrier tunneling current, interface inhomogeneity, series resistance of quasi-neutral region [16-18]. For a reasonable assumption, the increased ideality factor in our case is more likely to be caused by CF4/O₂-based plasma etch-back process because the top GaN surface is directly exposed to the plasma during the etch-back process.



Figure 3.5: Left y-axis: Extracted ideality factor of both SBDs. Right y-axis: Comparison of *I-V* characteristics in semi-log scale of 800-nm-NRSBD (red) and 10µm-mesa SBD (blue).

Both 800-nm-NRSBD and 10- μ m-mesa SBD exhibit a similar forward conduction performance. Intriguingly, in the representative reverse *I-V* characteristics, as shown in **Fig. 3.6**, the 800-nm-NRSBD shows greatly suppressed leakage current (~ 10⁴ lower at around 200V) and improved soft *BV* (defined at the current density over 0.05 A/cm²) of ~515 V

compared with the 10- μ m-mesa SBD (~143 V in *BV*), which is consistent with the simulation result. The improved reverse performance indicates NR/NW-based SBD can favorably take an advantage from dielectric RESURF principle.



Figure 3.6: Reverse *I-V* characteristics of 800-nm-NRSBD (red) and 10-µm-mesa SBD (blue).

3.4 Consideration and optimization for device fabrication

3.4.1 Influence of CF₄/O₂-based etch-back process on GaN surface

To clarify the impact of CF₄/O₂-based etch-back process on the GaN surface, two unterminated reference SBDs (UTR-SBD) were prepared, a 1-min-plasma treatment with the identical experimental parameters of etch-back process in the RIE system was just applied to one UTR-SBD prior to the Schottky contact deposition. **Figure 3.7** plots the forward current-voltage (I-V) characteristics of the UTR-SBD with plasma treatment and the ideal UTR-SBD without plasma treatment. The untreated UTR-SBD distinctly delivers a much higher current level, and a near-unity n of 1.02 can be extracted, while the UTR-SBD treated with the etch-back process exhibits an apparent reduction of current level at low forward bias with a much larger n, which is similar to the fabricated SBDs by top-down approach.



Figure 3.7: Right axis: forward *I-V* characteristics of the UTP SBD with etch-back process (red) and ideal UTR-SBD (blue) in semi-log scale. Left axis: extracted n of two UTR-SBDs.

Previous studies demonstrated that the etch rate of GaN in CF4 or O₂ plasma is quite low [19,20], thus the negligible change of thickness in the drift layer after 1-min-plasma treatment is not considered as a main factor causing the deviation of current density and extracted n. It has been reported that the O_2 plasma treatment is effective to improve the Ohmic characteristics of n-GaN before contact deposition, because the oxygen (O) atom is generally regarded as a shallow donor in GaN [21,22]. On the contrary, the fluorine (F) ions induced by CF₄ plasma tend to be stabilized at interstitial sites in GaN and a single F ion at the interstitial site tends to capture a free electron and become a negative fixed charge, resulting in the depletion of electrons [23,24]. Figure 3.8 (a) and (b) show the changes in O and F concentrations before and after 1min etch-back process by secondary ion mass spectrometry (SIMS) measurements, respectively. Both O and F concentration are increased after plasma treatment, but the change in the F concentration is more significant because of large ratio of CF4 in the process gas. Therefore, it is plausible that an insulatinglike thin layer may be formed on the GaN surface [18,25]. By characteristics above, this thin layer is most likely attributed to the electron depletion by F⁻ ions induced during the etch-back process. A portion of the forward biased voltage will drop across the insulatinglike thin layer, increasing the extracted n and limiting the maximum current density.



Figure 3.8: (a) O and (b) F concentration before (blue) and after (red) 1-min CF₄/O₂-based etch-back process near the top surface of GaN measured by SIMS.

3.4.2 Process optimization

In the previous section, the effect of the etch-back process on the GaN surface was studied by the characteristics of UTR-SBDs. Thus, the consideration on how to remove the adverse impact from the etch-back process during fabrication of NRSBD is highly required. It has been reported that the annealing process at a high temperature (> 600°C) will make part of F ions escape from GaN top surface [26]. However, such high temperature is not desired for the subsequent curing process of polyimide dielectric. Alternatively, it has been reported a low-bias-power Cl₂-based plasma etching in ICP-RIE system could obviously improve surface quality of damaged GaN layer [27]. And it is interesting to investigate

Chapter 3- Dielectric Reduced Surface Field Effect (RESURF) on Vertical GaN-on-GaN NRSBDs

whether this method could be applied to remove the GaN layer affected by CF4/O₂-based etch-back process. Thus, the aforementioned fabrication process flow could be optimized, as shown in **Fig. 3.9**.



Figure 3.9: Optimized fabrication process of NRSBD through Cl₂-based dry-etching process with a low bias power.

A schematic illustration of the NRSBD fabricated using the optimized top-down technique is shown in Fig. 3.10 (a). This time, the optimized fabrication was consistent with previous fabrication until completing the etch-back process. The fabrication was commenced with the design of circular patterns in square-array arrangement by E-beam lithography. Following that, a Ni film with a thickness of 150 nm was deposited in an Ebeam evaporation system, and hard masks were formed after lift-off. Subsequently, a Cl₂ (30sccm)-based dry etching in an ICP-RIE system with an antenna power of 150W and a bias power of 30W was performed to form NWs with a height of 4.5-µm. Figure 3.10 (b) shows that the NWs with relatively smooth sidewall can be obtained by the wet etching process, in the 80°C alkali-based developer (AZ400K) for 30 min. After removing the hard mask, spin-on polyimide was coated and then cured at 350°C in N₂ ambient for 4 hours as the planarization step, as shown in Fig. 3.10 (c). Afterwards, a CF4/O₂ (30sccm/5sccm)based etch-back procedure in an RIE system with an RF power of 150W was deployed to strip the redundant polyimide on top and open the top region of the NWs (Fig. 3.10 (d)). Most importantly, a Cl₂(30sccm)-based dry etch in an ICP-RIE system at a low bias power of 2.5W was performed to trim a 100-nm GaN layer from the top surface of NWs. After that, Ni/Au deposition and lift-off were carried out to form the top Schottky contact, which includes 100 GaN pillars with a diameter of 800 nm (simplified as 800-nm-NWSBD) as shown in Fig. 3.10 (e), and a rapid thermal annealing (RTA) was followed at 400°C for 3 min. Finally, Al/Au was deposited by Sputtering on the backside of GaN substrate to form the Ohmic contact to the diode's cathode.



Figure. 3.10: (a) Schematic illustration of the NRSBD. (b) Tilted SEM image of NW array after hot developer-based wet etching process. Inset: enlarged image of single NR. (c) Tilted SEM image of NRs coated by cured polyimide. (d) Tilted SEM image of the exposure of NRs. Inset: No tilted SEM image of single NR (800 nm in diameter). (e) Tilted SEM image of one anode electrode including 100 NRs.

3.4.3 Experimental results after optimized fabrication

The current density and differential *Ron* are also normalized by the effective Schottky contact area (the area of top surface of 100 NWs), which is approximately equal to 5.03×10^{-7} cm². Figure 3.11 (a) plots the representative forward *I-V* characteristics of the previously non-optimized 800-nm-NRSBD and the new 800-nm-NRSBD with optimization, both of which exhibit a high forward current density over 10 kA/cm² and a low differential *Ron* of ~ 0.16 m Ω ·cm² around 3 V. However, as shown in Fig. 3.11 (b), an increased n and a high *Von* (@100 A/cm2) of 1.4 V were extracted from the previous 800-nm-NRSBD without optimization, as a result of the existence of the insulating-like thin layer by etch-back process.

On the contrary, around 100-nm GaN layer including the thin layer damaged by etchback process on the top surface of NWs was removed in the ICP-RIE system with a bias power of 2.5 W for chlorine plasma, in which the extremely low bias power is to avoid inducing more plasma damages. As-optimized 800-nm-NRSBD delivers a recovered n $(1.04 \sim 1.09)$ and a reduced *VoN* of ~ 0.80 V. The near-unity n verifies that the mechanism of carrier transportation through Ni/n⁻-GaN Schottky interface of the optimized 800-nm-NRSBD is determined by thermionic emission model, indicating additional Cl₂-based dry etch with low bias power and post-Schottky RTA processes could recover the adverse effect caused by CF₄/O₂ based etch-back process. Compared with the high voltage GaN-on-GaN SBDs without inserting an AlGaN tunneling barrier layer, the measured *VoN* is a relatively lower value, due to the relatively high net doping concentration in the drift region.



Figure. 3.11: Forward *I-V* characteristics in (a) linear scale and (b) semi-log scale of 800-nm-NWSBD with (blue) and without (red) optimized processes.

Furthermore, **Fig. 3.12** plots the representative reverse *I-V* characteristics of the welloptimized 800-nm-NRSBD and the UTR-SBD without plasma treatment, the 800-nm-NRSBD could still deliver a greatly suppressed leakage current and a higher soft *BV* (at a current density of 0.05 A/cm^2) of ~ 480V in comparison with the UTR-SBD with a soft *BV* of ~ 65V.



Figure. 3.12: Representative *I-V* characteristics of ideal UTR-SBD (black) and the 800-nm-NRSBD with optimization (blue) as a function of reverse bias.

Figure 3.13 shows the benchmark of net doping concentration versus BV for some reported GaN-on-GaN diodes [28-35], in which different kinds of edge terminations have been employed, especially, including PNDs with good avalanche capability [28, 29]. Apparently, the measured soft BVs of the SBDs are lower in comparison with the avalanche BVs of the PNDs featuring a similar value of net doping concentration in the drift region. But it is remarkable that the enhanced soft BV for 800-nm-NRSBD presented in this work, mainly by virtue to dielectric RESURF effect, can be comparable with the avalanche BV for the PND with a net doping concentration around 4.5×10^{16} /cm³.



Figure. 3.13: Benchmark of net doping concentration v.s. *BV* for vertical GaN-on-GaN diodes.

3.5 Summary

In this chapter, by TCAD simulations, the author investigated that the dielectric RESURF effect is present on vertical GaN NW/NR-based SBDs, resulting in suppressed leakage current and enhanced *BV*. As the first step, 800-nm-NRSBD and 10- μ m-mesa SBD were fabricated by utilizing top-down approach, and the improved device performance for the 800-nm-NRSBD was congruous with the simulation result, providing the proof of the dielectric RESURF effect on NRSBD. However, owing to adverse effect from CF4/O2-based etch-back process, the fabricated SBDs deliver a non-ideal ideality factor and a higher *Von*. To solve this problem, the additional processes based on the low-bias-power Cl₂-based etching and post-metallization RTA were performed. It is confirmed the 800-nm-NRSBD fabricated by new process flow features several recovered device performances, including a low *Von* of ~ 0.80 V and a near-unity n (typically 1.04 ~ 1.09) was added, and still along with a soft *BV* of ~480 V, showing the considerable potential for nanostructure-based power electronics.

References

- R. Calarco, M. Marso, T. Richter, A. I. Aykanat, R. Meijers, A. v.d. Hart, T. Stoica, and H. Lüth, "Size-dependent Photoconductivity in MBE-Grown GaN–Nanowires", Nano Lett. 5, 981 (2005).
- L. Polenta, M. Rossi, A. Cavallini, R. Calarco, M. Marso, R. Meijers, T. Richter, T. Stoica, and H. Lüth, ACS Nano, 2, 287 (2008).
- Q. Li, K. R. Westlake, M. H. Crawford, S. R. Lee, D. D. Koleske, J. J. Figiel, K. C. Cross, S. Fathololoumi, Z. Mi, and G. T. Wang, "Optical performance of top-down fabricated InGaN/GaN nanorod light emitting diode arrays", Opt. Express 19, 25528 (2011).
- C. Y. Wang, L. Y. Chen, C. P. Chen, Y. W. Cheng, M. Y. Ke, M. Y. Hsieh, H. M. Wu,
 L. H. Peng, and J. Huang, Opt. Express 16, 10549 (2008).
- S. Li and A. Waag, "GaN based nanorods for solid state lighting," J. Appl. Phys. 111, 071101 (2012).
- 6. Y. Huang, X. Duan, Y. Cui, and C. M. Lieber, "Gallium Nitride Nanowire Nanodevices", Nano Lett. 2, 101 (2002).
- S. Vandenbrouck, K. Madjour, D. Théron, Y. Dong, Y. Li, C. M. Lieber, and C. Gaquiere, "12 GHz F_{MAX} GaN/AlN/AlGaN Nanowire MISFET", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 30, 322 (2009).
- F. Yu, D. Rummler, J. Hartmann, L. Caccamo, T. Schimpke, M. Strassburg, A. E. Gad,
 A. Bakin, H. -H. Wehmann, B. Witzigmann, H. S. Wasisto, and A. Waag, "Vertical architecture for enhancement mode power transistors based on GaN nanowires", Appl. Phys. Lett. 108, 213503 (2016).

- F. Yu, S. Yao, F. Römer, B. Witzigmann, T. Schimpke, M. Strassburg, A. Bakin, H. W. Schumacher, E. Peiner, and H. S. Wasisto, "GaN nanowire arrays with nonpolar sidewalls for vertically integrated field-effect transistors", Nanotechnology 28, 095206 (2017).
- M. Sun, Y. Zhang, X. Gao, and T. Palacios, "High-Performance GaN Vertical Fin Power Transistors on Bulk GaN Substrates" IEEE Electron Device Lett. 38, 509 (2017).
- Y. Zhang, M. Sun, J. Perozek, Z. Liu, A. Zubair, D. Piedra, N. Chowdhury, X. Gao, K. Shepard, and T. Palacios, "Large-Area 1.2-kV GaN Vertical Power FinFETs With a Record Switching Figure of Merit", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 40, 75 (2019).
- M. Ogura, Y. Ando, S. Usama, K. Nagamatsu, M. Kushimoto, M. Deki, A. Tanaka, S. Nitta, Y. Honda, M. Pristovsek, H. Kawai, S. Yagi, and H. Amano, "Development of sustainable smart society based on transformative electronics", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2017, pp. 30.1.1-30.1.4.
- J. Sonsky and A. Heringa, "Dielectric resurf: breakdown voltage control by STI layout in standard CMOS", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2005, pp. 376.
- J. Zhou, C. Huang, C. Cheng, and F. Zhao, "A Comprehensive Analytical Study of Dielectric Modulated Drift Regions-Part I: Static Characteristics," IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 63, 2255 (2016).
- 15. G. Sabui, V. Z. Zubialevich, M. White, P. Pampili, P. J. Parbrook, M. McLaren, M. A. Arechavala, and Z. J. Shen, "GaN Nanowire Schottky Barrier Diodes" IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 2283 (2017).

- J. Kotani, T. Hashizume, and H. Hasegawa, "Analysis and control of excess leakage currents in nitride-based Schottky diodes based on thin surface barrier model," J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B Microelectron. Nanometer Struct. 22, 2179 (2004).
- J. H. Werner and H. H. Güttler, "Barrier inhomogeneities at Schottky contacts," J. Appl. Phys. 69, 1522 (1991).
- C. Y. Wu, "Interfacial layer theory of the Schottky barrier diodes," J. Appl. Phys. 51, 3786 (1980).
- A. Szczsny, P. Sniecikowski, J. Szmidt, and A. Werbowy, "Reactive ion etching of novel materials – GaN and SiC", Vacuum 70, 249 (2003).
- R. Chu, C. S. Suh, M. H. Wong, N. Fichtenbaum, D. Brown, L. McCarthy, S. Keller,
 F. Wu, J. S. Speck, and U. K. Mishra, "Impact of CF₄ Plasma Treatment on GaN",
 IEEE Electron Device Lett. 28, 781 (2007).
- J. Yan, M. J. Kappers, Z. H. Barber, and C. J. Humphreys, "Effects of oxygen plasma treatments on the formation of ohmic contacts to GaN", Appl. Surf. Sci. 234, 328 (2004).
- 22. S. J. Kim, T. Y. Nam, and T. G. Kim, "Low-Resistance Nonalloyed Ti/Al Ohmic Contacts on N-Face n-Type GaN via an O₂ Plasma Treatment", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 32, 149 (2010).
- 23. K. J. Chen, L. Yuan, M. J. Wang, H. Chen, S. Huang, Q. Zhou, C. Zhou, B. K. Li and J. N. Wang, "Physics of fluorine plasma ion implantation for GaN normally-off HEMT technology", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2011, p. 19.4.1.

- L. Yuan, M. Wang, and K. J. Chen, "Atomistic Modeling of Fluorine Implantation and Diffusion in III-Nitride Semiconductors", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2008, p. 543.
- 25. B. Bati, Ç Nuhoğlu, M. Sağlam, E. Ayyildiz and A. Türüt, "On the Forward Bias Excess Capacitance at Intimate and MIS Schottky Barrier Diodes with Perfect or Imperfect Ohmic Back Contact", Physica Scripta. 61, 209 (2000).
- M. J. Wang, L. Yuan, K. J. Chen, F. J. Xu and B. Shen, "Diffusion mechanism and the thermal stability of fluorine ions in GaN after ion implantation", J. Appl. Phys. 105, 083519 (2009).
- 27. S. Yamada, M. Omori, H. Sakurai, Y. Osada, R. Kamimura, T. Hashizume, J. Suda, and T. Kachi, "Reduction of plasma-induced damage in n-type GaN by multistep-bias etching in inductively coupled plasma reactive ion etching", Appl. Phys. Express 13, 016505 (2019).
- 28. H. Fukushima, S. Usami, M. Ogura, Y. Ando, A. Tanaka, M. Deki, M. Kushimoto, S. Nitta, Y. Honda, and H. Amano, "Vertical GaN p–n diode with deeply etched mesa and the capability of avalanche breakdown", Appl. Phys. Express 12, 026502 (2019)
- 29. T. Maeda, T. Narita, H. Ueda, M. Kanechika, T. Uesugi, T. Kachi, et al., "Parallelplane breakdown fields of 2.8-3.5 MV/cm in GaN-on-GaN p-n junction diodes with double-side-depleted shallow bevel termination", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2018, pp. 30.1.1-30.1.4.
- Y. Zhang, Z. Liu, M. J. Tadjer, M. Sun, D. Piedra, C. Hatem, T. J. Anderson, L. E. Luna, A. D. Koehler, H. Okumura, J. Hu, X. Zhang, X. Gao, B. N. Feigelson, K. D.

Hobart, and T. Palacios, "Vertical GaN Junction Barrier Schottky Rectifiers by Selective Ion Implantation", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 38, 1097 (2017).

- 31. Y. Saitoh, K. Sumiyoshi, M. Okada, T. Horii, T. Miyazaki, H. Shiomi, M. Ueno, K. Katayama, M. Kiyama, and T. Nakamura, "Extremely Low On-Resistance and High Breakdown Voltage Observed in Vertical GaN Schottky Barrier Diodes with High-Mobility Drift Layers on Low-Dislocation-Density GaN Substrates", Appl. Phys. Express 3, 081001 (2010).
- 32. S. Han, S. Yang, and K. Sheng, "High-Voltage and High- Ion/IoFF Vertical GaN-on-GaN Schottky Barrier Diode with Nitridation-Based Termination", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 39, 572 (2018).
- 33. S. Han, S. Yang, and K. Sheng, "Fluorine-Implanted Termination for Vertical GaN Schottky Rectifier with High Blocking Voltage and Low Forward Voltage Drop", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 40, 1040 (2019).
- 34. Y. Zhang, M. Sun, Z. Liu, D. Piedra, M. Pan, X. Gao, Y. Lin, A. Zubair, L. Yu, and T. Palacios, "Novel GaN trench MIS barrier Schottky rectifiers with implanted field rings", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2016, pp. 10.2.1-10.2.4.
- 35. W. Li, K. Nomoto, M. Pilla, M. Pan, X. Gao, D. Jena, and H. G. Xing, "Design and Realization of GaN Trench Junction-Barrier-Schottky-Diodes", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 1635 (2017).

Chapter 4 Improved Device Performance of Vertical GaN-on-GaN NRSBDs with Etching Optimizations

4.1 Introduction

- 4.2 Optimization of dry-etching process
- 4.3 Optimization of wet-etching process
- 4.4 Fabrication of the NRSBDs with optimized process flow
- 4.5 Characteristics of the NRSBDs with optimizations
- 4.6 Summary

References

4.1 Introduction

The profile and surface morphology of the nanostructures fabricated by top-down approach are strongly influenced by dry- and wet-etching processes, so it is significant to optimize the experimental conditions of the etching processes.

As discussed in the Chapter 3, the CF4/O₂-based etch-back process negatively impacts the forward performance of GaN SBDs. Moreover, from the perspective of top-down approach, an effective optimization was proposed, inducing the additional low-damage dry etching process and subsequent rapid thermal annealing. And it was confirmed the new 800-nm-NRSBD with the optimization could exhibit a recovered device performance. However, the secondary Cl₂-based dry-etching process, even with an extremely low bias power, may increase more plasma damages as well as fabrication difficulty [1,2]. Consequently, it would be desirable if a more reasonable top-down method could be proposed for the fabrication of NW/NRSBDs.

In this chapter, it will be discussed how to obtain the NR with a well-shaped profile. Additionally, a more rational top-down approach was employed to fabricate NRSBD. Asfabricated NRSBD could achieve improved device performance such as a low *Von*, high *BV*, along with not severe current collapse.

4.2 Optimization of Dry-etching Process

There has been a significant development in dry etching of GaN by ICP-RIE system over the past decades. Especially, Cl₂-based plasma, generated by ICP, has been extensively investigated to etch GaN [3-7]. For GaN nanostructure fabricated by top-down approach, Paramanik et al. reported comprehensive studies on how each parameter (antenna power, bias power, chamber pressure, substrate temperature, gas chemistry and flow rate) in ICP-RIE system individually affected etch rate and morphology of nanopillars [8].

Towards to the vertical GaN nano/submicrostructure-based power devices, the requirements of dry-etching process are mainly focused on etch depth, sidewall roughness, and structure morphology. In a similar way, the NW/NR structure with a high aspect ratio, smooth sidewall without roughness, a good perpendicularity is highly desired. In this chapter, the primary target of optimization about dry-etching process is to fabricate the NRs with the aforementioned characteristics.

Except for the parameters mentioned above, the selection of hard mask material is quite important for optimization of dry-etching process. The hard mask material with a high selectivity could enable a deep etch for GaN. Furthermore, as shown in **Fig. 4.1**, the mask erosion during plasma etching is a major reason causing the formation of tapered NR [8]. Consequently, compared with SiO₂ or photoresist, the Ni was usually selected as the mask material for GaN NR fabricated by top-down approach. However, the surface roughness on the sidewall (typically represented as striations) was observed by using Ni mask [9-11], typically induced by unsmooth edge of hard mask after lift-off.



Figure 4.1: Schematic of ideal and real dry-etching process in ICP-RIE system.

Accordingly, the first optimization of dry-etching process is to deposit one film layer of SiO₂ (by PECVD) before E-beam lithography. After dry etch, the structure with Ni/SiO₂/GaN three-layers near the top region of NR will be observed, as illustrated in **Fig. 4.2**. Another importance of this inserted dielectric layer will be discussed in the latter section. The second optimization is to reduce the hard mask erosion by properly increasing the thickness of metal hard mask (250-nm-Ni) and reducing the RF power (20 W) in ICP-RIE system. Based on what discussed above, the vertical NRs with a high aspect ratio and smooth sidewall were obtained, as shown in **Fig. 4.2**.



Figure 4.2: Bird-viewed SEM image of the optimized NR after dry etch, the length bar is 1 μ m.

4.3 Optimization of Wet-etching Process

For most etchants, it is difficult to wet etch GaN due to its superior chemical stability. However, lots of research indicated that GaN could be wet etched in hot alkaline-based solution over the past couple of decades, the reaction between the GaN and OH⁻ ion can be explained by the following equation [12]:

$$2GaN + 3H_2O \xrightarrow{OH^-} Ga_2O_3 + 2NH_3$$

Here, there are two functions of OH⁻, one function is serving as a catalyst for reaction, and the other is dissolving the product of reaction which is correspond with Ga₂O₃ [13, 14]. Furthermore, for a given etchant, temperature and solution concentration are commonly regarded as the most influential parameters to determine the etch rate, especially, the high temperature could largely promote the wet-etching process. Furthermore, it was reported that the etch rate was tightly related to crystallographic plane of GaN [12]. Lai et al. proposed that the different wet etch rate of etch GaN facets could be explained by etching barrier index (EBI), which is equal to the product between number of N-dangling bonds N atom and planar density [15], as shown in Table 4. 1. A small value of EBI represents that facet is easier to be wet-etched.



Table 4.1: Etching capability of etch crystallographic plane on GaN [15].

Most importantly, recent reports have shown that the hot alkali-based wet-etching process has assisted in reforming the geometry of GaN structures and resulting in an improved device performance [16,17]. However, despite the high surface-to-volume ratio is one of the most distinct features of the submicro/nanostructure, research into the impacts of the wet-etching process is rarely reported for the vertical nanoscale GaN power devices. Generally, the alkaline development-based (2.38% TMAH/AZ400K) wet-etching process at a high temperature over 80 °C was used to shrink the size and reshape the non-polar sidewall morphology of NW/NR [18], as well as the previous results in the Chapter 3.

Thanks to the optimizations in our ICP-RIE system, the GaN NRs with hexagonal shape and good perpendicularity directly comes from the deep dry-etching process, as shown the last section, so the TMAH-based wet-etching process is proceeded at a relatively low temperature of 50 °C for 10 min. The aim of this optimization is to solely reduce the interface state density on the sidewall of NW/NR, but not to change the size.

4.4 Fabrication of NRSBDs with optimized process flow

On the basis of optimizations about etching process in the previous sections, a more rational top-down approach was employed to fabricate NRSBDs.

4.4.1 Sample preparation

This time, an 8-µm-thick lightly Si-doped GaN epilayer was grown on a GaN freestanding substrate ([Si]: 2×10^{18} /cm³) by MOCVD. Just like what the discussion in Chapter 3, **Figure 4.3 (a)** depicts the schematic structure of an UTR-SBD, the net doping concentration (*N*_D-*N*_A) in the n⁻-GaN drift layer by this structure is confirmed to be around ~ 5.5 × 10¹⁶/cm³ as shown in the **Fig. 4.3 (c)**, according to the *C*-*V* characteristics of the UTR-SBD at a frequency of 1 MHz (**Fig. 4.3 (b)**).



Figure 4.3: (a) The schematic structure of an UTR-SBD for *C-V* characteristics. (b) $1/C^2$ versus reverse voltage plot of the UTR-SBD. (c) The extracted plot of net doping concentration versus depletion depth for the UTR-SBD.

4.4.2 Detailed top-down approach with optimizations

Figure 4. 4 (a) delineates the optimized fabrication process of NRSBD through a twostep etching-based top-down approach. At first, a 300-nm-thick SiO₂ layer was deposited using a plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition (PECVD) system to serve as a PL layer. The sample was then patterned by E-beam lithography and a 250-nm-thick Ni film was deposited via E-beam evaporation as etch-mask. Following the metal lift-off, circular Ni masks (diameter: 1.3-µm) in square arrays with a pitch size of 10-µm were obtained. Furthermore, CF4-based RIE and Cl2-based ICP-RIE systems were carried out successively, the SiO₂ and GaN uncovered by Ni masks were totally etched away and the NR arrays with a height of 8-µm were formed. After removing the metal masks, the NR arrays were treated with a wet-etching process, in the 50°C 2.38%-TMAH solution for 10 min. Next, a Ti/Al/Ti/Au (20 nm/100 nm/20 nm/150 nm) metal stack was deposited on the backside of substrate and subsequently annealed at 650 °C for 5 min to form the Ohmic contact to n⁺ type GaN. To fill in the gaps among NRs and to achieve planarization, polyimide (Toray, SP-341) was spun onto the samples and hard baked at 350 °C in N₂ ambient for 4 h. Afterwards, the polyimide on the top was etched in the RIE system using CF_4/O_2 (20) sccm/10 sccm flow rate)-based plasma with an RF power of 150 W until the SiO₂ PL was just exposed. Following that, the exposed PL layer was peeled in a diluted 10%-hydrogen fluoride solution. Finally, Ni/Au deposition and lift-off were performed to create the top Schottky contact, exactly covering 100 NRs. Figure 4.4 (b) shows the SEM images before and after the removal of PL.



(b)



Figure 4.4 (a): Fabrication process of NRSBDs through an optimized top-down approach. **(b)**: Bird-viewed SEM images of removal of PL.

4.5 Characteristics of the NRSBDs with optimizations

4.5.1 Forward I-V characteristics of fabricated NRSBDs

To study the impact of the wet-etching process on the device performance of NRSBDs, the NRSBDs with the same diameter and pitch size was simultaneously fabricated except that the TMAH-based wet-etch process before filling polyimide is absent. As-discussed optimizations in the previous sections, by a well-optimized pure Cl₂-based (30 sccm in flow rate) dry-etching process with a bias power of 20 W, the as-etched NR features a good perpendicularity and distinct smooth non-polar a-plane sidewalls, as shown in **Fig. 4.5 (a)**.

Furthermore, a relatively moderate TMAH-based wet-etching process at a low temperature of 50 $^{\circ}$ C and a low concentration of 2.38 % was deployed only to restore smoothness of the sidewall surface after the plasma dry-etching process. It was reported the wet-etching rate with a similar TMAH solution is less than 1 nm/min [19, 20]. Such inconspicuous etching rate is confirmed by SEM images of the GaN NR from **Fig. 4.5 (a)** and **(b)**, where obvious morphology changes and size shrinking of NR were not observed after 10 min wet-etching process and thus were not taken into account in the subsequent analyses. Instead, this wet-etching process may play a dominant role in sharply reducing the surface state at the sidewall of NRs.

Figure 4.5 (c) plots the forward *I-V* characteristics in a semi-log scale of two NRSBDs at room temperature, the current density was herein calculated by effective Schottky area (top area of 100 NRs), which was calculated to be 1.33×10^{-6} cm². Both of NRSBDs exhibit a high forward current density over 10 kA/cm² at 4 V and a low leakage current density ~ 10^{-9} kA/cm² at -2 V, resulting a high ON/OFF ratio over 10^{10} . Furthermore, the mechanism of forward conduction of SBD is generally determined by thermionic emission (TE) model, represented as

$$J = J_s[\exp(qV/nkT) - 1], \quad (4.1)$$
$$\phi_b = \frac{kT}{q} \ln\left(\frac{A^*T^2}{J_s}\right), \quad (4.2)$$

where *J* is the current density, *Js* is the saturate current density, *q* is the electron charge, ϕ_b is the Schottky barrier height, *A** is the Richardson constant, and *T* is the absolute temperature. According to equation (4.1), the ideality factors (*n*) of NRSBDs with and without the wet-etching process were extracted to be 1.03 and 1.04, respectively. These near-unity values verify the inserted PL could effectively prevent the top surface of GaN NR array from plasma damage, which is induced by CF4/O2-based etch-back process. Furthermore, according to equation (4.2), by assuming the theoretical value of Richardson constant of GaN is 26.64 A·cm⁻²·K⁻² [21], the SBHs of NRSBDs with and without the wet-etching process were evaluated to be 0.86 eV and 0.83 eV, respectively.
Figure 4.5 (d) plots the forward *I-V* characteristics in the linear scale. The NRSBDs with/without the wet-etching treatment deliver the almost same VON (defined at a current density level of 100 A/cm²) of 0.65 V, and the specific differential on-resistance ($R_{on,sp}$) of $0.23/0.30 \text{ m}\Omega \cdot \text{cm}^2$, respectively. The low V_{ON} in NRSBDs could be ascribed to a relatively high doping level in drift region. The deviation of current density after turning-on SBDs could be caused by different surface state density at the sidewall of two NRSBDs. It has been reported that surface states at the sidewall could capture electrons inside n-type GaN NR bulk, forming a depleted space charge region [22]. And the increased surface state in GaN induced by dry-etching process has been also studied [23]. Moreover, it is demonstrated that the GaN surface after TMAH-based wet-etching process could deliver a relative low interface state density (~ 1×10^{11} cm⁻²·eV⁻¹) in both non-polar GaN MOS interfaces formed on trench sidewalls and vertical GaN wrap-around gated nanowire MOSFET with non-polar a-plane sidewall [24, 25]. As a result, the effective area of conduction channel in the NRSBD without the wet-etching process is reduced, represented as a higher *R*_{on,sp}, as illustrated in **Fig. 4.5** (e).



Figure 4.5: a single NR with a diameter of 1.3- μ m after (a) dry-etching process and (b) wet-etching process. The scale bar is 1- μ m. Forward *I-V* characteristics in the (c) semi-log scale and (d) linear scale of the 1.3- μ m-NRSBD with (blue) and without (red) wet-etching process. (e) Schematic model of conduction and depletion regions inside NR with/without the wet-etching process.

4.5.2 Evaluation of Schottky barrier height for NRSBDs

To further investigate the property of Schottky interface of optimized NRSBD, an accurate extraction of SBH is necessary. Generally, compared with aforementioned calculation from *I-V* characteristics at a certain temperature, a Richardson plot approach based on temperature-dependent *I-V* (*I-V-T*) characteristics is commonly used for SBH extraction by eliminating the possibility of inaccuracy owing to the uncertainty of A^* . **Figure 4.6 (a)** plots the *I-V-T* characteristics of the NRSBD with wet-etching process, the Richardson plot of the NRSBD can be carried out by following the

$$ln\left(\frac{J_s}{T^2}\right) = -\frac{q\phi_b}{kT} + ln(A^*) \quad (4.3)$$

The SBH and A^* are determined to be 0.75 eV and 0.26 A·cm⁻²·K⁻², based on of the slope and intercept of linear fitting curves in **Fig 4.6 (b)**. However, a significant deviation from the theoretical value of A^* is obtained. Moreover, if the SBH and the *n* value at each temperature are separately extracted by the aforementioned single *I-V* approach, it is found the SBH is increased while the *n* value is decreased with elevated temperatures, as shown in **Fig 4.6 (c)**. This temperature-dependent *n*/SBH and inconsistence of A^* have been also reported in other practical SBDs and are expected to be attributed to the spatial inhomogeneities of Schottky contact [26, 27]. Werner and Güttler proposed a model considering Schottky barrier inhomogeneity by assuming the Gaussian distribution of potential fluctuations/SBH under Schottky contact [28]. And the temperature-dependent apparent SBH ($\phi_{b,app}$) is concluded to associate with a mean SBH and a standard inhomogeneity, as described in

$$\phi_{b,app} = \overline{\phi_b} \left(T = 0K \right) - \frac{q\sigma_0^2}{2kT} \quad (4.4)$$

With this consideration, a modified Richardson plot method could be derived as

$$ln \left(\frac{J_0}{T^2}\right) - \frac{q^2 \sigma_0^2}{2k^2 T^2} = ln \left(A^{**}\right) - \frac{q \overline{\phi_b}}{kT} \quad (4.5)$$

by substituting equation (4.4) into equation (4.2). As shown in **Fig 4.6 (d)**, a mean SBH of 1.04 eV with a standard deviation of 0.095 V of the NRSBD can be obtained, according to equation (4.4). In particular, the A^{**} of 26.86 A·cm⁻²·K⁻² was extracted by the modified Richardson plot of the NRSBD in **Fig 4.6 (e)**, which is very close to the theoretical value, indicating this method is a reasonable characterization for NRSBDs.



Figure 4.6: (a) Forward *I-V-T* characteristics of the NRSBD with wet-etching process. (b) Normal Richardson plot of the NRSBD with wet-etching process. (c) Extracted SBH and n at the elevated temperature. (d) Extracted apparent SBH versus 1/2kT, where k is the plank constant and T is the absolute temperature. (e) Modified Richardson plot of the NRSBD with the wet-etching process.

4.5.3 Pulse *I-V* characteristics of the fabricated NRSBDs

The dynamic performance of NRSBDs is evaluated by pulse *I-V* measurements. The anode voltage switches from a reverse quiescent bias (0, -10, -20, -30, -40, -50, -100, -150, -200, -250, -300, and down to -350 V) to a forward voltage of 3 V with a pulse width of 3 ms and a pulse period of 5 ms. As shown in **Fig. 4.7 (a)**, an apparent current collapse for the NRSBD without the wet-etching process can be obtained with the elevated quiescent voltage, an on-resistance (*Ron*) degradation of 60.13% can be extracted at a stress voltage of -350 V. It is plausible that the electrons ejected from anode could be trapped by surface states on the sidewall at a certain stress voltage, whereas the surface states with deep energy level are unable to release the trapped electrons instantly when the NRSBD is forward-biased, resulting in an obvious current collapse. On the other hand, as shown in **Fig. 4.7 (b)**, unlike the NRSBD without the wet-etching process is an effective optimization shows no apparent degradation of *Ron*, proving the wet-etching process is an effective optimization method for improving the dynamic performance of NRSBD.



Figure 4.7: Pulse *I-V* characteristics of the NRSBD without (a) and with (b) the wetetching process.

4.5.4 Reverse *I-V* characteristics of the fabricated NRSBDs

To study the impact of the wet-etching process on the device performance of NRSBD, another NRSBD with the same diameter and pitch size was simultaneously fabricated **Figure 4.8 (a)** shows the reverse leakage current density of two NRSBDs and UTR-SBD with same epi-structure. Compared with UTR-SBD, the two kinds of NRSBDs deliver a significantly suppressed leakage current and improved *BV* (at a current density of 0.05 A/cm^2) by taking advantage of the dielectric RESURF effect. Compared with the *BV* of 707 V in the NRSBD without wet-etching process, the mechanisms of further improved *BV* of 772 V in the NRSBD with wet-etching optimization might be attributed to mitigated

trap-assisted tunneling, space charged limited current, and others [29-31], which will be further investigated in the future work. Intriguingly, there is a tradeoff between SBHrelated V_{ON} and reverse leakage current. **Figure 4.8(b)** shows the benchmark of BV versus V_{ON} for previously reported vertical GaN SBDs [31-38], and the fabricated NRSBDs. The fabricated NRSBDs show the potential to achieve a low V_{ON} and a high BV at the same time.



Figure 4.8: (a) Reverse *I-V* characteristics of ideal UTR-SBD (black) and the NRSBD without (red) and with (blue) wet-etching process. (b) Benchmark of *Von* v.s. *BV* for previously reported vertical GaN-on-GaN SBDs and the fabricated GaN NRSBDs.

4.6 Summary

In conclusion, we proposed an optimized etching-based top-down approach for fabricating GaN NRSBDs by adding a PL prior to etching-back process. In addition, the impact of wet-etching process during the fabrication on device performance was investigated. It has been verified that the wet-etching process could modify surface condition of GaN NR sidewall, leading to an improvement of device performance of NRSBD. The fabricated NRSBD with wet-etching process enabled a low V_{ON} and a high BV simultaneously with negligible current collapse, showing the huge potential of RESURF-reinforced GaN power device.

References

- F. A. Khan, L. Zhou, V. Kumar, and I. Adesida, "Plasma-induced damage study for n-GaN using inductively coupled plasma reactive ion etching", Journal of Vacuum Science & Technology B: Microelectronics and Nanometer Structures Processing, Measurement, and Phenomena 19, 2926 (2001).
- S. Yamada, M. Omori, H. Sakurai, Y. Osada, R. Kamimura, T. Hashizume, J. Suda, and T. Kachi, "Reduction of plasma-induced damage in n-type GaN by multistep-bias etching in inductively coupled plasma reactive ion etching", Appl. Phys. Express 13, 016505 (2019).
- R. J. Shul, C. G. Willison, M. M. Bridges, J. Han, J. W. Lee, S. J. Pearton, C. R. Abernathy, J. D. MacKenzie, and S. M. Donovan, "Selective inductively coupled plasma etching of group-III nitrides in Cl₂ - and BCl₃ -based plasmas", J. Vac. Sci. Technol. A 16, 1621 (1998).
- S. A. Smith, C. A. Wolden, M. D. Bremser, A. D. Hanser, and R. F. Davis, "High rate and selective etching of GaN, AlGaN, and AlN using an inductively coupled plasma", Appl. Phys. Lett. 71, 3631 (1997).
- 5. R. J. Shul, G. B. McClellan, S. A. Casalnuovo, D. J. Rieger, and S. J. Pearton, "Inductively coupled plasma etching of GaN", Appl. Phys. Lett. 69, 1119 (1996)
- J. K. Sheu, Y. K. Su, G. C. Chi, M. J. Jou, C. C. Liu, C. M. Chang, and W. C. Hung, "Inductively coupled plasma etching of GaN using Cl₂/Ar and Cl₂/N₂ gases", J. Appl. Phys. 85, 1970 (1999).

- H. S. Kim, G. Y. Yeom, J. W. Lee, and T. I. Kim, "Characteristics of inductively coupled Cl₂/BCl₃ plasmas during GaN etching", J. Vac. Sci. Technol. A 17, 2214 (1999).
- D. Paramanik, A. Motayed, G. S. Aluri, J. Y. Ha, S. Krylyuk, A. V. Davydov, M. King,
 S. McLaughlin, S. Gupta, and H. Cramer, "Formation of large-area GaN nanostructures with controlled geometry and morphology using top-down fabrication scheme", J. Vac. Sci. Technol. B 30, 052202 (2012).
- S. A. Smith, C. A. Wolden, M. D. Bremser, A. D. Hanser, R. F. Davis, and W. V. Lampert, "Influence of mask material and process parameters on etch angle in a chlorine-based GaN dry etch", Appl. Phys. Lett. 71, 3631 (1997).
- J. Ladroue, A. Meritan, M. Boufnichel, P. Lefaucheux, P. Ranson, and R. Dussart, "Deep GaN etching by inductively coupled plasma and induced surface defects", J. Vac. Sci. Technol. A 28, 1226 (2010).
- 11. H. Hahn, J. B. Gruis, N. Ketteniss, F. Urbain, H. Kalisch, and A. Vescan, "Influence of mask material and process parameters on etch angle in a chlorine-based GaN dry etch", J. Vac. Sci. Technol. A 30, 051302 (2012).
- D. Li, M. Sumiya, and S. Fuke, "Selective etching of GaN polar surface in potassium hydroxide solution studied by x-ray photoelectron spectroscopy", J. Appl. Phys. 90, 4219 (2001).
- P. Visconti, D. Huang, M. Reshchikov, F. Yun, R. Cingolani, D. Smith, J. Jasinski, W. Swider, Z. Liliental-Weber, and H. Morkoc, "Investigation of defects and surface polarity in GaN using hot wet etching together with microscopy and diffraction techniques", Mater. Sci. Eng. B 93, 229 (2002).

- H.M. Ng, W. Parz, N.G. Weimann, and A. Chowdhury, "Patterning GaN Microstructures by Polarity-Selective Chemical Etching", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 42, L1405 (2003).
- Y. Y. Lai, S. C. Hsu, H. S. Chang, Y. S. Wu, C. H. Chen, L. Y. Chen, and Y. Y. Cheng, "The study of wet etching on GaN surface by potassium hydroxide solution", Research on Chemical Intermediates 43, 3563 (2017).
- Y. Zhang, M. Sun, Z. Liu, D. Piedra, J. Hu, X. Gao, and T. Palacios, "Trench formation and corner rounding in vertical GaN power devices", Appl. Phys. Lett. 110, 193506 (2017).
- M. Kodama, M. Sugimoto, E. Hayashi, N. Soejima, O. Ishiguro, M. Kanechika, K. Itoh, H. Ueda, Tsutomu. Uesugi, and T. Kachi, "GaN-Based Trench Gate Metal Oxide Semiconductor Field-Effect Transistor Fabricated with Novel Wet Etching", Appl. Phys. Express 1, 021104 (2008).
- 18. M. Behzadirad, M. Nami, N. Wostbrock, M. Kouhpanji, D. F. Feezell, S. R. J. Brueck, and T. Busani, "Scalable Top-Down Approach Tailored by Interferometric Lithography to Achieve Large Area Single-Mode GaN Nanowire Laser Arrays on Sapphire Substrate" ACS Nano 2018, 12, 3, 2373–2380.
- F. Yu, S. Yao, F. Römer, B. Witzigmann, T. Schimpke, M. Strassburg, A. Bakin, H. W. Schumacher, E. Peiner, and H. S. Wasisto, "GaN nanowire arrays with nonpolar sidewalls for vertically integrated field-effect transistors", Nanotechnology 28, 095206 (2017).

- M. Hartensveld, G. Ouin, C. Liu, and J. Zhang, "Effect of KOH passivation for topdown fabricated InGaN nanowire light emitting diodes", J. Appl. Phys. 126, 183102 (2019).
- A. R. Arehart, B. Moran, J. S. Speck, U. K. Mishra, S. P. DenBaars and S. A. Ringel, "Effect of threading dislocation density on Ni / n-GaN Schottky diode I-V characteristics", J. Appl. Phys. 100, 023709 (2006).
- 22. B. S. Simpkins, M. A. Mastro, C. R. Eddy, and P. E. Pehrsson, "Surface depletion effects in semiconducting nanowires", J. Appl. Phys. 103, 104313 (2008).
- 23. S. Yamada, M. Omori, H. Sakurai, Y. Osada, R. Kamimura, T. Hashizume, J. Suda, and T. Kachi, "Reduction of plasma-induced damage in n-type GaN by multistep-bias etching in inductively coupled plasma reactive ion etching", Appl. Phys. Express 13, 016505 (2019).
- H. Hirai, Y. Miura, and A. Nakajima, "Crystal-orientation-dependent flatband voltage of non-polar GaN MOS interfaces investigated using trench sidewall capacitors", Appl. Phys. Lett. 119, 071601 (2021).
- F. Yu, D. Rummler, J. Hartmann, L. Caccamo, T. Schimpke, M. Strassburg, A. E. Gad,
 A. Bakin, H. -H. Wehmann, B. Witzigmann, H. S. Wasisto, and A. Waag, "Vertical architecture for enhancement mode power transistors based on GaN nanowires", Appl. Phys. Lett. 108, 213503 (2016).
- 26. S. Huang, B. Shen, M. Wang, F. Xu, Y. Wang, H. Yang, F. Lin, L. Lu, Z. Chen, Z. Qin, Z. Yang and G. Zhang, "Current transport mechanism of Au / Ni / GaN Schottky diodes at high temperatures", Appl. Phys. Lett. 91, 072109 (2007).

- 27. N. Yıldırım, K. Ejderha, and A. Turut, "On temperature-dependent experimental I-V and C-V data of Ni/n-GaN Schottky contacts", J. Appl. Phys. 108, 114506 (2010).
- J. H. Werner, and H. H. Güttler, "Barrier inhomogeneities at Schottky contacts", J. Appl. Phys. 69, 1522 (1991).
- W. Li, D. Ji, R. Tanaka, S. Mandal, M. Laurent, and S. Chowdhury, "Demonstration of GaN Static Induction Transistor (SIT) Using Self-Aligned Process", IEEE J. Electron Devices Soc. 5, 485 (2017).
- 30. X. Kang, Y. Sun, Y. Zheng, K. Wei, H. Wu, Y. Zhao, X. Liu and G. Zhang, "Low Leakage and High Forward Current Density Quasi-Vertical GaN Schottky Barrier Diode With Post-Mesa Nitridation", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 68, 1369 (2021).
- 31. Y. Zhang, M. Sun, Z. Liu, D. Piedra, M. Pan, X. Gao, Y. Lin, A. Zubair, L. Yu, and T. Palacios, "Novel GaN trench MIS barrier Schottky rectifiers with implanted field rings", in IEEE International Electron Devices Meeting (IEDM), 2016, pp. 10.2.1-10.2.4.
- 32. Y. Saitoh, K. Sumiyoshi, M. Okada, T. Horii, T. Miyazaki, H. Shiomi, M. Ueno, K. Katayama, M. Kiyama, and T. Nakamura, "Extremely Low On-Resistance and High Breakdown Voltage Observed in Vertical GaN Schottky Barrier Diodes with High-Mobility Drift Layers on Low-Dislocation-Density GaN Substrates", Appl. Phys. Express 3, 081001 (2010).
- 33. N. Tanaka, K. Hasegawa, K. Yasunishi, N. Murakami, and T. Oka, "50A vertical GaN Schottky barrier diode on a free-standing GaN substrate with blocking voltage of 790V", Appl. Phys. Express 8, 071001 (2015).

- S. Han, S. Yang, and K. Sheng, "High-Voltage and High- ION/IOFF Vertical GaNon-GaN Schottky Barrier Diode with Nitridation-Based Termination", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 39, 572 (2018).
- 35. S. Han, S. Yang, and K. Sheng, "Fluorine-Implanted Termination for Vertical GaN Schottky Rectifier with High Blocking Voltage and Low Forward Voltage Drop", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 40, 1040 (2019).
- W. Li, K. Nomoto, M. Pilla, M. Pan, X. Gao, D. Jena, and H. G. Xing, "Design and Realization of GaN Trench Junction-Barrier-Schottky-Diodes", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 1635 (2017).
- 37. Y. Zhang, Z. Liu, M. J. Tadjer, M. Sun, D. Piedra, C. Hatem, T. J. Anderson, L. E. Luna, A. D. Koehler, H. Okumura, J. Hu, X. Zhang, X. Gao, B. N. Feigelson, K. D. Hobart, and T. Palacios, "Vertical GaN Junction Barrier Schottky Rectifiers by Selective Ion Implantation", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 38, 1097 (2017).
- 38. F. Zhou, W. Xu, F. Ren, D. Zhou, D. Chen, R. Zhang, Y Zheng, T. Zhu and H. Lu, "High-Voltage Quasi-Vertical GaN Junction Barrier Schottky Diode With Fast Switching Characteristics", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 42, 974 (2021).

Chapter 5 Conclusions

- 5.1 Summary
- **5.2** Contributions
- **5.3** Future perspectives

5.1 Summary

Firstly, we studied GaN NRSBDs with suppressed leakage current and enhanced *BV* compared with large-diameter SBD using a top-down fabrication, providing the evidence of the dielectric RESURF effect on vertical GaN NR structures. However, relatively large ideality factor (n) and a high *Von* were presented in these devices, which are likely caused by an CF4/O₂-based etch-back process before the top Schottky contacts of NWSBD were formed.

Furthermore, effect of the etch-back process on the GaN surface was studied by the characteristics of UTR-SBDs. To obtain a better quality in the Schottky contacts to the top of the NRs, a low-bias-power Cl₂-based plasma etching is applied to the top area after CF₄/O₂-based etch-back process, followed by post-metallization rapid thermal annealing. It is confirmed the NWSBDs with aforementioned optimized processes could deliver a recovered forward performance.

In spite of the ultra-low bias power employed, the additional Cl₂-based dry-etching process increases fabrication complexity and may induce extra plasma damage. Thus, we further adopted a more reliable and feasible top-down fabrication process for NRSBD by adding one SiO₂ layer as a protection layer (PL) to mitigate plasma damage from the etchback process. It is confirmed that a high-quality Schottky contact could be formed by this inserted PL. Moreover, wet-etching process, as a crucial step during the fabrication, the effect of this process on NRSBD was investigated in detail using both static and dynamic current-voltage (I-V) characteristics. The result indicates that the wet-etching process plays an important role in achieving improved device performance

5.2 Contributions

- The author proposes an etching-based top-down approach to fabricate GaN NRSBDs.
- Successfully demonstrate GaN NR/NW structure can benefit from the dielectric RESURF effect.
- Investigation on adverse effect from CF4/O2-based etch-back process
- Effective optimized top-down approach, which is based on low-damage etch with a fairly low bias voltage and post annealing process.
- Development of a more reliable and feasible top-down approach.
- Large-scale NR array with high aspect ratio and distinct non-polar sidewall directly from dry-etching process.
- Investigations on the importance of wet-etching process and evaluation of SBH for NRSBDs

5.3 Future perspectives

5.3.1 Integration

In this thesis, the top-down approach with etching optimizations was proposed in Chapter 4. As-fabricated NRSBDs could deliver some competitive device performances in some aspects rather than the reported works. However, a relatively large pitch size of 10µm was typically used in this work, under the premise of keeping a reasonable dielectric RESURF effect, it is significant to integrate more dense NRs to achieve a high total current level. A large-scale NR array with a pitch size of 2-µm, a high aspect ratio, smooth sidewall without roughness, a good perpendicularity could be achieved, as shown in Fig. 5.1(a). Even though some spin-on dielectrics including different types of polyimides and spin-onglass were used to integrate dense NRs, the NRs near the edge of NR array with a smaller pitch size were totally destroyed during the curing process, as shown in **Fig. 5.1(b)**. This undesired result largely hinders the subsequent device fabrication. Even though the NRs near the center of array could be used, the deposition of contact in precise location become quite difficult because of the smaller pitch size. However, once the contact was deposited in a wrong site, the effect of dielectric RESURF will be influenced, resulting in an undesired device performance. Therefore, it is meaningful to optimize the integration process of dense NW/NRs towards to high-performance nanostructure-based vertical power devices.



Figure 5.1: (a) SEM image of a NR array before filling polyimide. (b) SEM image of a NR array after curing the filled polyimide. Inset: enlarged SEM image of destroyed NRs near the edge of NR array.

Conclusions

5.3.2 RESURF-based vertical GaN power devices

For the RESURF-based vertical GaN power devices, the related researches just situate the initial stage. Towards to the further development, it is significative to learn experience from other semiconductors. As another typical WBG semiconductor, the RESURF-based vertical SiC power devices have been extensively studied in the past decade. In terms of manufacturing technology, there are two major methods available for commercial SJ devices nowadays: multiple epitaxial technology (**Fig. 5.2(a**)) and trench fabrication ((**Fig. 5.2(b**)) [1].



Figure 5.2: Fabrication process flow for SJ-based SiC power devices: (a) Multiple epitaxial technology. (b) Trench technology.

Conclusions

As mentioned in the Chapter 1, it is challenging for GaN because of the difficult selective area doping of p-type GaN [2,3] and contaminated interface after epitaxial regrowth [4,5]. Once major issues for selective area doping of p-type GaN and contaminated regrowth interface could be improved in the future. Sequentially, the RESURF-based vertical GaN power devices will be promptly developed. At that time, the optimized top-down approach presented in this thesis can be regarded as possible option to fabricate the RESURF-based vertical GaN power devices.

References

- 1. F. Udrea, G. Deboy, and T. Fujihira, "Superjunction Power Devices, History, Development, and Future Prospects", IEEE Trans. Electron Devices 64, 713 (2017).
- F. S. Brochen, J. Brault, S. Chenot, A. Dussaigne, M. Leroux, and B. Damilano, "Dependence of the Mg-related acceptor ionization energy with the acceptor concentration in p-type GaN layers grown by molecular beam epitaxy", Appl. Phys. Lett. 103, 032102 (2013).
- S. O. Kucheyev, J. S. Williams, and S. J. Pearton, "Ion implantation into GaN", Mater. Sci. Eng. R Rep. 23, 51 (2001).
- K. Fu, H. Fu, X, Huang, H. Chen, T. Yang, Jossue Montes, C. Yang, J. Zhou and Y. Zhao, "Demonstration of 1.27 kV Etch-Then-Regrow GaN p n Junctions With Low Leakage for GaN Power Electronics", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 40, 1728 (2019).
- M. Xiao, X. Yan, J. Xie, E. Beam, Y. Cao, H. Wang, and Y. Zhang, "Origin of leakage current in vertical GaN devices with nonplanar regrown p-GaN", Appl. Phys. Lett. 117, 183502 (2020).

Publications in PhD Course

Journals and conference papers

- Yaqiang Liao, Tao Chen, Jia Wang, Wentao Cai, Yuto Ando, Xu Yang, Hirotaka Watanabe, Atsushi Tanaka, Shugo Nitta, Yoshio Honda, Kevin J. Chen, and Hiroshi Aman, "Improved device performance of vertical GaN-on-GaN nanorod Schottky barrier diodes with wet-etching process", Appl. Phys. Lett. 120, 122109 (2022).
- Yaqiang Liao, Tao Chen, Jia Wang, Yuto Ando, Wentao Cai, Xu Yang, Hirotaka Watanabe, Jun Hirotani, Atsushi Tanaka, Shugo Nitta, Yoshio Honda, Kevin J. Chen, and Hiroshi Aman, "Vertical GaN-on-GaN nanowire Schottky barrier diodes by topdown fabrication approach", Jpn. J. Appl. Phys. 60, 070903 (2021).
- 3. <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Tao Chen, Jia Wang, Yuto Ando, Xu Yang, Hirotaka Watanabe, Jun Hirotani, Maki Kushimoto, Manato Deki, Atsushi Tanaka, Shugo Nitta, Yoshio Honda, Kevin J. Chen, and Hiroshi Aman, "Dielectric Reduced Surface Field Effect on Vertical GaN-on-GaN Nanowire Schottky Barrier Diodes," in IEEE 32nd International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs (ISPSD), 2020, pp. 349-352.
- Jia Wang, Shun Lu, Wentao Cai, Takeru Kumabe, Yuto Ando, <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Yoshio Honda, Ya-Hong Xie, and Hiroshi Amano, "Ohmic Contact to p-Type GaN Enabled by Post-Growth Diffusion of Magnesium", IEEE Electron Device Lett. 43, 150 (2022).
- Jia Wang, Guo Yu, Hua Zong, <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Weifang Lu, Wentao Cai, Xiaodong Hu, Ya-Hong Xie, and Hiroshi Amano, "Non-polar true-lateral GaN power diodes on foreign substrates", Appl. Phys. Lett. 118, 212102 (2021).
- Geoffrey Avit, Yoann Robin, <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Hu Nan, Markus Pristovsek, and Hiroshi Amano, "Strain-induced yellow to blue emission tailoring of axial InGaN/GaN

quantum wells in GaN nanorods synthesized by nanoimprint lithography", Sci. Rep. 11, 6754 (2021).

- Xu Yang, Shugo Nitta, Markus Pristovsek, Yuhuai Liu, <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Maki Kushimoto, Yoshio Honda, and Hiroshi Amano, "Scalable synthesis of multilayer h-BN on AlN by metalorganic vapor phase epitaxy: nucleation and growth mechanism", 2D Mater. 7, 015004 (2020).
- Yoann Robin, <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Markus Pristovsek, and Hiroshi Amano, "Simultaneous Growth of Various InGaN/GaN Core-Shell Microstructures for Color Tunable Device Applications", Phys. Status Solidi A 215, 1800316 (2018).

International conference (first author)

- <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Tao Chen, Jia Wang, Yuto Ando, Xu Yang, Hirotaka Watanabe, Jun Hirotani, Maki Kushimoto, Manato Deki, Atsushi Tanaka, Shugo Nitta, Yoshio Honda, Kevin J. Chen, and Hiroshi Aman, "Dielectric Reduced Surface Field Effect on Vertical GaN-on-GaN Nanowire Schottky Barrier Diodes," 2020 32nd International Symposium on Power Semiconductor Devices and ICs (ISPSD), ISPSD-32, September 13-19, 2020, Virtual conference
- Yaqiang Liao, Jia Wang, Yuto Ando, Xu Yang, Jun Hirotani, Maki Kushimoto, Manato Deki, Atsushi Tanaka, Shugo Nitta, Yoshio Honda, Kevin J. Chen, and Hiroshi Aman, "Fabrication of GaN-on-GaN Vertical Nanowire Schottky Barrier Diode by Top-down Approach," ICNS-13, July 7-12, 2019, Bellevue, Washington (the United States).
- <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Yuto Ando, Xu Yang, Jun Hirotani, Maki Kushimoto, Atsushi Tanaka, Yoann Robin, Shugo Nitta, Yoshio Honda, Kevin J. Chen, and Hiroshi Amano, "GaNon-GaN Vertical Nanowire Schottky Barrier Diode Fabricated by Top-down Approach," IWN2018, November 11-16, 2018, Kanazawa (Japan)
- 4. <u>Yaqiang Liao</u>, Yuto Ando, Xu Yang, Hirotaka Watanabe, Jun Hirotani, Maki Kushimoto, Manato Deki, Atsushi Tanaka, Shugo Nitta, Yoshio Honda, Kevin J. Chen, and Hiroshi Aman, "Fabrication of Uniform GaN Nanowire Array with Smooth Non-polar Facets by Top-down Approach," ISPlasma-10, March 4-8, 2018, Nagoya.

Acknowledgement

Firstly, I would like to express my most sincere appreciation to my supervisor Professor Hiroshi Amano for supports, guidance and encouragements during my study career in Nagoya University. I am deeply grateful he gave me the opportunity to pursue doctoral degree in such amazing laboratory. His passionate and energetic working style and talented thinking model have brought profound influence to my attitude towards research and life. I have been extremely fortunate and honored to be his student.

Secondly, I would like to thank Professor Yoshio Honda, Professor Shugo Nitta, Professor Atsushi Tanaka, Professor Manato Deki, Professor Jun Hirotani, and Professor Maki Kushimoto for their strong supports and valuable discussions in the past years. Also, I would like to thank the help and guidance on my research work from Professor Kevin J. Chen in Hong Kong University of Science and Technology. Furthermore, special appreciations are also given to my fellow group members and friends including Watanabe san, Furusawa san, Heajeong san, Hosoe san, Tatsumi san, Ito san, Fujie san, Kinouchi san, Kondo san, Yang san, Ye san, Hu san, Liu san, Wang san, Ando kun, Cai kun, Chen kun, Lu kun, Ma kun, Zhao kun, Tai kun, Zhou kun, Wang kun, Kumabe kun, Kawasaki kun for their discussions and friendly help on my research work and daily-life.

Furthermore, I would like to express my most sincere gratitude to Professor Seiichi Miyazaki, Professor Yutaka Ohno, Professor Subramaniam Arulkumaran for their perspicacious comments on this dissertation.

Last but not least, I would like to thank my families for their endless love and support all the time, too many words are superfluous. Without your help and support, I wouldn't be who I am today.